2	
3	
4	
5	
6	
7	
8	
9	CITY OF DETROIT
10	BOARD OF POLICE COMMISSIONERS
11	BOPC VIRTUAL MEETING
12	June 8, 2023 at 6:30 P.M.
13	
14	
15	
16	
17	
18	
19	
20	
21	
22	
23	
24	
25	

- 1 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Good evening. This meeting
- 2 will now come to order. My name is Chairperson Bryan
- 3 Ferguson, and I would like to have Reverend Cornelius
- 4 Neil Davis, Jr. Pastor of Scott Memorial United Methodist
- 5 Church, will give the invocation and he will give welcome
- 6 remarks.
- 7 REVEREND DAVIS: Good evening, everyone.
- 8 COMMISSIONERS: Good evening.
- 9 REVEREND DAVIS: We welcome you to Scott Memorial
- 10 United Methodist Church. We are a congregation that's
- 11 over 114 years. We started off on East Urban, near
- 12 downtown. We went to Chicago and because of a fire we are
- 13 located here now. We welcomed you once, we welcome you
- 14 twice, we welcome you in the name of Jesus Christ. Part
- 15 of our vision as a local church is to be in service to
- 16 our community. That's why you are here today. Because we
- 17 are very intentional about being in service to our
- 18 community. So with that being the case, let us be one of
- 19 my phrases for attitude of prayer as your invitation to
- 20 come forward. Amen.
- 21 COMMISSIONERS: Amen.
- 22 REVEREND DAVIS: Oh, precious Lord, once again, that
- 23 we look to you in your word, it says, first seek you your
- 24 kingdom and your righteousness and then all things will
- 25 be added. When you give, nobody can take away. So we are



- 1 here today with our Board of Police Commissioners,
- 2 Almighty God, to be about the business that they have to
- 3 take care of. Let us be open to you because you have our
- 4 best interest at heart. We pray that everyone here will
- 5 receive something by word or deed, that when they leave
- 6 this place, they can get a better understanding. It is
- 7 always in the might name of Jesus, the Christ we pray.
- 8 Amen. God bless you.
- 9 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Thank you, Reverend. Thank you
- 10 so much. Couple of housekeeping. Free food back there.
- 11 Yes. Oh, you don't have to wait until after the meeting
- 12 to go eat. You can go and eat right now. But please keep
- 13 your snacking to a minimum. The restrooms are right over
- 14 to your right, men and ladies. If you have a cell phone,
- 15 please put them on silent. Thank you, Mr. Brown,
- 16 introduction of commissioners, please.
- 17 MR. BROWN: Chairperson Bryan Ferguson Here,
- 18 District 1.
- 19 MR. BROWN: Vice-Chairperson, Annie Holt Here,
- 20 Vice-Chair At-Large.
- 21 MR. BROWN: Commissioner Linda Bernard Attorney
- 22 Linda Bernard. District 2. It's good to see everyone.
- 23 MR. BROWN: Commissioner Cedric Banks Present.
- 24 MR. BROWN: Commissioner Willie Bell Present,
- 25 District 4.



- 1 MR. BROWN: Commissioner Willie Burton submitted an
- 2 excuse.
- 3 MR. BROWN: Commissioner Lisa Carter -
- 4 MR. BROWN: Commissioner Ricardo Moore Commissioner
- 5 Ricardo Moore, representing District 7. It's good to see
- 6 you.
- 7 MR. BROWN: Commissioner Jesus Hernandez -
- 8 MR. BROWN: Reverend Jim Holley Present.
- 9 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Thank you, Mr. Brown. Now I'd
- 10 like to have an approval for the agenda for June 8th,
- 11 2023.
- 12 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Some moved.
- 13 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Is there a second?
- 14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Second.
- 15 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Any discussion? All in favor?
- 16 COMMISSIONERS: Aye.
- 17 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: All opposed? All right. The
- 18 agenda will be approved. Now I'd like to have approval
- 19 for the minutes for June 1st, 2023.
- 20 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: So move.
- 21 COMMISSIONER: Support.
- 22 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Any discussion for the
- 23 minutes? No discussion. Those minutes will be approved.
- 24 Approval for both closed session minutes for June 1st,
- 25 2023.



06/08/2023 Page 5

- 1 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: So moved.
- 2. COMMISSIONER: Support.
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Any discussion? No discussion. 3
- All in favor? 4
- 5 COMMISSIONERS: Aye.
- 6 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: All opposed? Those minutes
- will be approved. Let the record show that Commissioner
- Carter has entered, and Commissioner Pressley is, I mean, 8
- I'm sorry. Commissioner Hernandez has entered. Welcome.
- Introduction of BOPC staff, Mr. Brown. 10
- MR. BROWN: We have with us Chief investigator, 11
- Jerome Warfield, Ms. Theresa Blossom. Ms. Mary Simmons, 12
- 13 Ms. Nicole Mesner, Ms. Brianna Shimmon, Mr. Henry Ellis,
- 14 Mr. Valdi Flemings, Mr. Justin St. Clair, Mr. Joseph
- 15 Mosley, Parliamentary Dr. Francis Jackson, DPD HR
- Director Katrina Patillo, The American Sign Language 16
- 17 Interpreters team Carmen and Toia, Mr. Don Handyside, the
- court reporter. Media Services is doing the video and 18
- Sergeant Alan Quinn is doing the audio. 19
- 20 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Fantastic.
- 21 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Through the Chair. Mr. Brown, did
- 22 you call Investigator Sloan. Did you see her?
- 23 MR. BROWN: No. Investigator Sloan
- 24 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Keep going.
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: All right. Chief, who do we 25



- 1 have sitting in for you?
- DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: In for Chief White. Tonight, the
- 3 Second Precinct will be giving you guys a presentation.
- 4 So we have Commander Michael Chambers here. Captain
- 5 Derrick Maye's here. When they come up, I know they'll
- 6 introduce their team. I see Second Deputy Chief Kira Joy
- 7 Hope. I think that's it for now until the commander comes
- 8 up with his presentation.
- 9 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Fantastic. Mr. Brown, elected
- 10 officials.
- MR. BROWN: Yes, Mr. Chair. Former Commissioner
- 12 William Davis, Ms. Fredia Butler, Community Relation
- 13 President of Second Precinct. Ms. Marie Overall, State
- 14 Representative Tyrone Carter's office. Mr. Chair, that's
- 15 it.
- 16 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: That's it. Fantastic. Welcome
- 17 everyone. I'm going to go off topic here for a second and
- 18 I want to do something under my Chair report. Our new
- 19 investigators are going to be sworn in today, so I'd like
- 20 to have you guys come up to the podium. Investigator
- 21 Harry Ellis, Investigator Baldy Fleming, Investigator
- 22 Nicole Meiser, Investigator Joseph Mosley, Investigator
- 23 Brianna Schinman, Investigator Mary Simmons, Investigator
- 24 Justin St. Clair, and Chief Investigator Reverend Jerome
- 25 L. Warfield Sr.



- 1 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Through the chair. Do I have your
- 2 permission to speak?
- 3 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 4 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Okay. I'm excited that you are
- 5 here to be appointed to this position. However, is this
- 6 on the agenda Chair?
- 7 COMMISSIONER: Can you guys turn around?
- 8 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Excuse me, Chair.
- 9 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 10 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Is this on the agenda?
- 11 COMMISSIONER: It's part of my Chair report.
- 12 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Ladies and gentlemen of Second
- 13 Precinct and honored guests, these are your new
- 14 investigators right here. Just got newly hired. Now you
- 15 guys are getting ready to be sworn. So I'm getting ready
- 16 to give you the oath of office so repeat after me. I,
- 17 state your name, hold your right hand up. Hold your right
- 18 hand up.
- 19 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Right hand.
- 20 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: I, state your name, do
- 21 solemnly swear or affirm that I will support the
- 22 Constitution of the United States and the Constitution
- 23 and the laws of the United States of Michigan and the
- 24 charter of the city of Detroit, Detroit, and that I will
- 25 faithfully and impartially perform and discharge the



- 1 duties of the office as an investigator for the city, for
- 2 the Detroit Board of Police Commissioners according to
- 3 the law and the best of my ability. Congratulations. Give
- 4 us one second audience. We're trying to get logged back
- 5 in on Zoom. Okay. I guess we're back up. Sorry for the
- 6 delay. The Zoom people. Again, my name is Bryan Ferguson,
- 7 Chairperson of the Board of Police Commissioners, and
- 8 I've had the honor to lead the men and women of the Board
- 9 and staff and OCI for almost a year now. My year is
- 10 winding down. As of July, the first my year will be up. A
- 11 lot of people said I was moving at light speed. That's
- 12 because I found out I only had a year to be in this seat.
- 13 So I had to try to do things that I thought was right and
- 14 after thinking, I knew it was right. Did I ruffle a lot
- 15 of thought recording in progress? Yes, I sure did.
- 16 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: I said, but some of the
- 17 mistakes I made, I corrected them right away. Some of the
- 18 changes I made, I hope they don't get undone. As you hear
- 19 my voice every week, I've been saying that every week.
- 20 Whoever you decide to put in this chair, please, I hope
- 21 they try not to undo what I've done. Try to enhance it.
- 22 Right. But then again, you still have to do things your
- 23 way. I may not like it, but I will follow your lead and
- 24 try to bring integrity, honesty, and transparency. That's
- 25 what I ran on.



- 1 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: This is just a journey I never
- 2 thought I would ever take. The light takes a turn, and I
- 3 got in that car and I took the wheel and I enjoyed every
- 4 minute of it. Trust me, I have met some amazing people.
- 5 Put me in situations I never dream I'd be in before and I
- 6 never would do it again. I mean, I'm sorry, I would do it
- 7 again. I wouldn't change a thing from the graduations.
- 8 You guys ever watched the graduations? I try to bring a
- 9 little flare to it. I open up the graduations with a
- 10 joke. They said, that's never been done before. That's a
- 11 trying time for a lot of people and they're nervous. I
- 12 try to bring some laughter just for a couple of minutes
- 13 while I'm up there. I'm going to miss sitting in this
- 14 seat, but I'm going to enjoy sitting back and just
- 15 watching and listening and see how the next Chair
- 16 performs so I can give him or her my full support.
- 17 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: VC Holt, I want to say thank
- 18 you for being my Vice-Chair. That was an honor for me to
- 19 have you as my Vice-Chair. I know I call on you a lot,
- 20 all hours of the night and when you don't answer, I call
- 21 back. I want to thank my family for listening to me while
- 22 I come home and gripe. I just want to say thank you. This
- 23 has truly been an honor. It really has. It's truly an
- 24 honor. Thank you. Thank you so much. I'm not going
- 25 anywhere. In fact, I'm going to be sitting in one of



- these seats over here. Come July the first I'll probably
- 2 be the one sitting back talking and the Chair has to tell
- 3 me to be quiet. See how that works. Never get a chance to
- 4 do that. So with that being said, I don't want to delay
- 5 this anymore. The elections for the Board of Police
- 6 Commissioners for Chair, we're going to do the Chair
- 7 first and then we're going to do the vice-Chair second.
- 8 So now the nomination for Chair is up.
- 9 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Mr. Chairman.
- 10 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 11 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: To your left, I'd like to
- 12 nominate commissioner QuanTez Pressley for Chair.
- 13 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Second.
- 14 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: Mr. Chairman,
- 15 he has to accept the nomination.
- 16 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 17 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: The bylaws
- 18 require since Commissioner Pressley is not present that
- 19 he has indicated a willingness to serve.
- 20 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: I'm sorry, did I?
- 21 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: The bylaws
- 22 don't require that the person be present, but it does
- 23 require that they have indicated a willingness to serve.
- 24 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Thank you.
- 25 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: From my understanding, he has.



- 1 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: Thank you.
- 2 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: So it has been seconded.
- 3 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Chairman, I'd like to nominate
- 4 Cedric Banks for Chair.
- 5 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: What's that, sir?
- 6 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Banks for Chair.
- 7 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Cedric Banks for Chair. Is
- 8 there a second?
- 9 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: No second is
- 10 required on a nomination.
- 11 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Any others for Chair?
- 12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Chair, may I move those two
- 13 names?
- 14 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Through the Chair. I moved that
- 15 Commissioner Linda Bernard be nominated as Chair.
- 16 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Is there a second?
- 17 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: No, second is-
- 18 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: I'm sorry. Any more
- 19 nominations?
- 20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Mr. Chairman, I'd like to move
- 21 that nomination be closed on those three names.
- 22 COMMISSIONER: Second.
- 23 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Now there's a second for that
- 24 one, right?
- 25 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: Yes, sir.



06/08/2023 Page 12

- 1 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Okay.
- 2. PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: It's non
- 3 debatable, however.
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Right. Non debatable. 4
- Nominations are now closed. Now we'll be voting on 5
- 6 QuanTez Pressley.
- PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: No, sir. You 7
- have to vote on closing the nominations. 8
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: What's that now? 9
- PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: You have to 10
- vote on whether to close the nominations. 11
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Right. I'm just saying the 12
- 13 names of who we're going to be voting for.
- 14 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: No.
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: You don't have to do that? 15
- 16 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: Vote on closing
- the nomination. 17
- 18 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Okay.
- 19 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Can we take a vote on closing
- the nominations by show of hands. 20
- 21 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: It can be a
- show of hands, but you have to vote on that motion. 22
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Show of hands for closing. All 23
- opposed? All right. Nominations are now closed. Okay, now 24
- the three nominations is Commissioner QuanTez Pressley, 25



- 1 Commissioner Cedric Banks and Commissioner Linda D.
- 2 Bernard.
- 3 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: Mr. Chairman.
- 4 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 5 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: I'm sorry for
- 6 disturbing you again, but I need to point out that the
- 7 bylaws of the Board of Police Commissioner require a
- 8 majority vote for election. Sometimes people confuse the
- 9 highest number of votes with majority vote. The majority
- 10 vote is the majority of votes passed. So if someone gets
- 11 four votes, someone gets three votes, someone gets two
- 12 votes, that's nine votes. No one is elected because the
- 13 majority of nine would be five. So I want to make sure
- 14 the commissioners understand that majority vote is
- 15 required. The majority of votes pass, not necessarily the
- 16 highest number. Secondly, there is no way in an election
- 17 to vote No. We're not voting yes or no on candidates. We
- 18 cannot do that in an election. Now, the issue of
- 19 abstentions can be addressed by Attorney Saxby, but
- 20 that's just my part.
- 21 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: But we still can do this on
- 22 show of hands. Correct?
- 23 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: It can be show
- 24 of hands. It's not going to be called for abstention and
- 25 there's not going to be a call for a No vote. You cannot



- 1 vote No. Can only vote for someone else.
- 2 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Got you. But if you don't
- 3 raise your hand, that's considered a No vote, right?
- 4 ATTORNEY ADAM SAXBY: Through the Chair, in this
- 5 instance, because there is no No vote, you have to vote
- 6 for a name, then that way there can be no No. So in other
- 7 words, because the OMA requires that the public have
- 8 notice of what the members of this public body want to
- 9 vote for. It is the law department's recommendation that
- 10 every member of this body vote for one of the people
- 11 nominated here rather than abstaining.
- 12 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Mr. Chairman?
- 13 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 14 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: I apologize for having to do
- 15 this, but I would move that any and all remarks by Mr.
- 16 Saxby be deleted from the record and that he also be
- 17 asked to move to the audience. He is not a licensed
- 18 attorney in the state of Michigan. He has consistently
- 19 held himself out as an attorney. He is a paralegal. That
- 20 is not an attorney. So I would ask that you direct him to
- 21 do so.
- 22 ATTORNEY ADAM SAXBY: Through the Chair. That's
- 23 entirely untrue.
- 24 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: That's what?
- 25 ATTORNEY ADAM SAXBY: That's entirely untrue. I am a



- 1 licensed attorney in the state of Michigan and vetted
- 2 through the law department.
- 3 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Then why does your P number
- 4 say PL for paralegal?
- 5 ATTORNEY ADAM SAXBY: It doesn't say-
- 6 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: It does say. I just looked it
- 7 up myself. You are not-
- 8 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: We can have this offline.
- 9 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Sorry, Mr. Chairman.
- 10 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: We can have this offline.
- 11 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: We don't have a problem. But
- 12 he should not hold himself out in this meeting as our
- 13 attorney.
- 14 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes, we'll have this-
- 15 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: In this state and four others
- 16 for more than 40 years. I know what I'm talking about.
- 17 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Okay. So now we're going to
- 18 move to vote for Commissioner Pressley for Chair. All in
- 19 favor? Raise your hand for QuanTez Pressley. Are we doing
- 20 who's doing the count?
- 21 COMMISSIONER: Six votes.
- 22 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Six. All in favor for Cedric
- 23 Banks. All in favor for Linda Bernard?
- 24 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: You can raise your hand but
- 25 once? Oh, I know that I'm voting by myself.



- 1 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: So QuanTez Pressley gets 6
- 2 votes. That's a majority. Congratulations QuanTez
- 3 Pressley, you are now the new Chair. Now I'm going to be
- 4 voting for Vice-Chair. I'd like to open up for
- 5 nominations for Vice-Chair. Nominations are now open up
- 6 for Vice-Chair.
- 7 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Through the Chair. I move that
- 8 Commissioner Holley be nominated with Vice-Chair of BOPC.
- 9 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Is there a second? No, second.
- 10 I'm sorry. Is there any more nominations for Vice-Chair?
- 11 No more nominations for Vice-Chair. One more time. Any
- 12 more nominations for Vice-Chair?
- 13 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: I move Mr. Chairman that he be
- 14 Vice-Chair by acclimation.
- 15 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Nominations. Can we get a
- 16 motion for the nominations to be closed?
- 17 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: Yes. That
- 18 first.
- 19 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Can we have a motion for the
- 20 nominations to be closed for Vice-Chair?
- 21 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: So moved.
- 22 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Right.
- 23 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: Non debatable
- 24 motion.
- 25 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Right. Non debatable. All in



06/08/2023 Page 17

- 1 favor of Commissioner Reverend Jim Holley?
- 2 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: No. All in
- 3 favor of closing nominations, sir.
- 4 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Oh, all in favor of closing
- 5 the nominations. Raise your hand. Nominations are now
- 6 closed. Now we're going to vote. All in favor for
- 7 Commissioner Reverend Jim Holley to be Vice-Chair, raise
- 8 your hands. I mean, was that eight?
- 9 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Eight.
- 10 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Eight. That's the majority.
- 11 Congratulations, Commissioner Jim Holley. Welcome. Wow.
- 12 Chief, your report.
- DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: Through the Chair. Good evening,
- 14 everyone.
- 15 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Good evening.
- DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: My name is DeShaune Sims. I'm
- 17 Deputy Chief over Western operations. I'm sitting in
- 18 tonight for Chief James E. White. I'm going to provide
- 19 you with our department report. We have currently one
- 20 member of the department who was out disabled and
- 21 recovering at home to an on-duty injury. He's a police
- 22 officer from the Seventh Precinct. As it relates to our
- 23 crime data, we are up 7% in total part 1 violent crimes.
- 24 For homicides we're up plus 3 compared to last year. For
- 25 our non-fatal shootings, we're up plus 9 compared to the



- 1 same time last year. Going into our significant events.
- 2 On Saturday June 3rd at 11:00 PM officers were dispatched
- 3 to the area of Ashton and Belton to a call for service
- 4 related to a ShotSpotter run for shots being fired in the
- 5 area.
- 6 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: As officers arrived on the scene
- 7 to check, the officers were in plain clothes in a UC
- 8 capacity in an unmarked vehicle when they observed
- 9 several individuals standing in the driveway of a house
- 10 located on that block. The officers drove past
- 11 individuals still checking the area when shots were fired
- 12 at their car as it passed. The officers took cover and
- 13 requested backup. Several officers arrived on the scene
- 14 to assist and check the area where the individuals were
- 15 standing in the driveway where they were last seen.
- 16 Several individuals were detained and investigated.
- 17 However, no arrests were made. The case remains open and
- 18 pending further investigation. If anyone has any
- 19 information, we're requesting that you contact Crime
- 20 Stoppers at 1-800 Speak Up.
- 21 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: Our second incident is a double
- 22 fatal shooting. On Sunday, June 4th at 6:40 PM officers
- 23 were dispatched to Sinai Grace's Hospital to investigate
- 24 a call for service for a person dropped off at the
- 25 emergency room. Officers arrived at the location and



- 1 discovered that the victim was dropped off at the
- 2 hospital, suffering from a gunshot wound and stab wounds.
- 3 The victim was declared deceased upon arrival by hospital
- 4 staff. Officers were able to determine that the incident
- 5 may have occurred in the 12,000 block of Chapel. With
- 6 that information, they went to a home on the 12,000 block
- 7 of Chapel, where they found another individual who was
- 8 pronounced deceased at the scene. Homicide detectives
- 9 began their investigation canvasing the area for
- 10 additional witnesses, victims and or evidence, and spoke
- 11 to witnesses who said that they had come to the location
- 12 to check on one of the victims, which is a family member,
- 13 and discovered that the victim had been shot.
- 14 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: This case remains open as well,
- 15 and we're asking for anyone with additional information
- 16 to contact Crime Stoppers at 1-800. Speak Up. We have a
- 17 death investigation on June 5th at 3:40 AM in the 4,400
- 18 block of West Vernor Highway to investigate a call for
- 19 service on a person being shot. Officers arrived at the
- 20 scene and observed the victim suffering from an gunshot
- 21 wound to the head. The victim was transported to Detroit
- 22 Receiving Hospital for treatment where he was pronounced
- 23 deceased. Officers at the scene, which is a neighborhood
- 24 gas station, spoke to the person suspected of committing
- 25 the crime. They also reviewed video evidence at the scene



- 1 which showed a confrontation between the two individuals.
- 2 The suspect was arrested and conveyed to the Detroit
- 3 Detention Center. Homicide detectives have prepared a
- 4 warrant and submitted it to Wayne County Prosecutor's
- 5 office for review.
- 6 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: That warrant is currently still
- 7 under review. Again, if anyone with any other information
- 8 are encouraged to contact 1-800 Crime Stoppers.
- 9 Yesterday, June 7th, at 7:42 PM officers were dispatched
- 10 to Beaumont Hospital, Grosse Pointe to investigate a call
- 11 for service of a child. Shot officers arrived at the
- 12 scene and spoke to the parents or the victim that stated
- 13 that they were outside of the home in the 600 block of
- 14 Tennessee when the shooting occurred. Both stated that
- 15 they were unsure as to what happened as they were both
- 16 outside, only stating that they heard two shots prior to
- 17 running into the home and finding the child shot. Both
- 18 also indicated that a firearm was located inside the
- 19 home. In addition, several children, including the
- 20 victim, were in the home at the time of the shooting. The
- 21 parents were transported to the Detroit Police
- 22 headquarters to be interviewed by our Child Abuse Unit.
- 23 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: The victim is listed in stable
- 24 condition with a qunshot wound to his left cheek and
- 25 shoulder. Officers responded to the home of Tennessee and



- 1 discovered evidence of a shooting at the location.
- 2 However, arrests have been made at this time and child
- 3 abuses continue to interview witnesses to determine how
- 4 the shooting occurred. On the positive side. On Friday,
- 5 June 2nd, Chief White reinstated 4 members to the Detroit
- 6 Police Department. To date since our new contract went
- 7 into effect, the Chief has now reinstated 41 officers
- 8 that have gone to other police agencies but are now
- 9 coming back to Detroit. On Monday, June 5th at Gordon
- 10 Park, Chief White spoke at the Detroit City Council Gun
- 11 Violence Task Force, Gun Violence Awareness Month Press
- 12 Conference. Also, in attendance and speaking with Deputy
- 13 Mayor Todd Bettison, City Council President Mary
- 14 Sheffield, Council President Pro Tem James Tate and
- 15 council member Fred Durhal, among others.
- 16 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: Chief White spoke to the
- 17 community members in attendance regarding the effects of
- 18 gun violence and the need for everyone to work together
- 19 to stop the violence we see in our community and across
- 20 this country. CBS News, Detroit and Bridge Detroit
- 21 covered the event and photos and videos were shared on
- 22 the City of Detroit's social media pages. On June 5th,
- 23 the Sixth Precinct neighborhood Police officers Fatal
- 24 Squad, Eighth Precinct officers and DPD chaplains came
- 25 together to help treat three children in need after they



- 1 lost both parents in a car crash. DPD officers donated
- 2 food, diapers, and toiletries from the Sixth Precincts
- 3 community closet to the children after the tragic
- 4 accident, which occurred on Saturday June 3rd in the area
- 5 of Grand River and Telegraph. The sad but touching story
- 6 was shared on the Sixth Precinct social media pages with
- 7 media outlets, including Local four and Metro Detroit
- 8 News, Instagram also share the story.
- 9 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: On Wednesday, yesterday, June
- 10 7th, Chief White and members of the community joined for
- 11 Walk a Mile Wednesday in the Second Precinct. DPD members
- 12 met up at 5:30 PM at Vernor Elementary School. Walk a
- 13 Mile Wednesday represents the department's obligation to
- 14 fitness and it's instrumental in maintaining the
- 15 relationships between law enforcement and the community.
- 16 The next Walk a Mile Wednesday will be Wednesday, June
- 17 14th, beginning assembly at 5:30 PM at the 10th Precinct,
- 18 located at 12,000 Livernois Avenue. Then a step off will
- 19 be at 6:00 PM. Tomorrow, there will be a memorial service
- 20 for missing persons and cold cases from 12:00 PM to 2:00
- 21 PM at 2 Woodward Avenue. The memorial service will honor
- 22 the lives of missing persons and cold cases and allow the
- 23 impacted families a place to remember their loved ones.
- 24 The contact for this event is Chaplain Yolanda Stinson at
- 25 (313) -542-2191.



- 1 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: On Saturday, DPD will be holding
- 2 a fundraiser event at the Merri-Bowl Lanes located at
- 3 30950 Five Mile Road in Livonia, Michigan. Funds raised
- 4 will go toward the Detroit Police Community engagement
- 5 programs to build initiatives that focus on our youth
- 6 social justice awareness programs' community policing.
- 7 The cost includes \$25 per person for open bowling. It
- 8 includes three games, shoe rental slice of pizza and pop.
- 9 Over \$40 per person for a nine pin no tap tournament.
- 10 \$500 cash prize for the first-place winner. So come out
- 11 and join in the festivities. That concludes the report
- 12 for the police department.
- 13 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Wow. Fantastic. Wow. All
- 14 right. Commissioner Hernandez, questions? Commissioner
- 15 Bell.
- 16 COMMISSIONER BELL: Thank you. Deputy Chief, I'm
- 17 somewhat dating myself, but do DPD scrutinize our liquor
- 18 inspection like we used to be in the past in terms of
- 19 liquor stores being wine stores? Do we still have first
- 20 line supervisors going through that type of inspection
- 21 process?
- DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: Yes. We still conduct MLCC
- 23 inspections to make sure they're not selling alcohol to
- 24 underage individuals.
- 25 COMMISSIONER BELL: Okay. Thank you.



- 1 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Carter.
- 2 COMMISSIONER CARTER: Good evening. No questions.
- 3 Thank you.
- 4 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Holley.
- 5 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. No
- 6 questions.
- 7 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Banks.
- 8 COMMISSIONER BANKS: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
- 9 Through the Chair. Deputy Chief, how are the officers
- 10 wellbeing doing?
- 11 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: So that is something that we
- 12 check on constantly to make sure that they're not
- 13 necessarily being overworked, but that we're monitoring
- 14 their mental health and making sure that they get the
- 15 time off that they need. So we are in contact with our
- 16 command team, making sure that they're making roll calls
- 17 and checking on just their overall mental health and
- 18 their physical wellbeing.
- 19 COMMISSIONER BANKS: Thank you.
- 20 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: No question for you?
- 21 Commissioner Bernard.
- 22 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Just quickly do you know the
- 23 status of the federal government's contribution of, I
- 24 believe 200 million to the city of Detroit. The mayor and
- 25 the Chief of police said they're going to hire 225, I



- 1 believe officers. Has that process started already?
- 2 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: Hiring is always an ongoing
- 3 process. There was a conversation with our HR director to
- 4 let her know that we are looking to hire those additional
- 5 200 people. So that is something that we are constantly
- 6 doing in our recruiting efforts and we're heading in that
- 7 direction.
- 8 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Okay. One other thing that
- 9 wasn't mentioned in your report, I received a text
- 10 message from Malik Shabazz indicating I guess that the
- 11 Chief will be at WC3 tomorrow downtown along with most of
- 12 his hierarchy, his deputy chief staff. He has asked me to
- 13 communicate to everyone here today that all women in
- 14 particular should attend that meeting. It's about crime
- 15 and children, and I've got a long text about it, but no
- 16 sense of reading that. But if you can appear tomorrow at
- 17 10:30, you can meet with the Chief and this hierarchy on
- 18 all these crime issues in the city of Detroit. Thank you,
- 19 Mr. Chairman.
- 20 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Thank you. VC Holt.
- 21 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Thank you. No questions, Chair.
- 22 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Okay. I got a couple. The NPO
- 23 program, phenomenal program. I love it. Right? It's
- 24 usually one MPO to a car. Can we kind think outside the
- 25 box a little bit? We have the radio patrol, right? We



- 1 have community leaders. Some of those community leaders
- 2 kind of know where some of the hotspots are. Is there any
- 3 way they can ride with them, like a ride along so they
- 4 can show some of the NPOs where the issues are, maybe one
- 5 day a week or something like that.
- 6 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: So I know we do allow ride
- 7 alongs. They just have to contact the precinct that they
- 8 want to do the ride along in and sign a waiver for that.
- 9 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Fantastic. Done. That was
- 10 easy. Okay. I'll let them know. That's what one thing
- 11 they asked me. The other thing, I know I sound like a
- 12 broken record, but the ATVs, I get a lot of calls on
- 13 those, right? I know we see them getting pulled onto the
- 14 truck, but I have one neighbor tell me they swear they
- 15 saw that thing again like two weeks later.
- 16 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: So if it's a license, if it's a
- 17 legally owned ATV, they'll get cited for driving it
- 18 within city limits because it's an off-road vehicle. But
- 19 they can get their vehicle back. They can't drive it from
- 20 that location. They would have to get some way to tow it
- 21 back. But if it's legally owned and licensed ATV, they
- 22 can get them back. But again, they do get cited for
- 23 riding it within the city.
- 24 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Okay. To me it's, it's kind of
- 25 slowing down. Okay. The other thing is-



- 1 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: The other thing, if people are
- 2 seeing people out on the ATVs riding them, they can
- 3 always reach out or go on our social media platform to
- 4 our rewards TV. Give us the information anonymously so
- 5 that we can check on the locations where they're seeing
- 6 the ATVs.
- 7 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Okay. Now the other one, the
- 8 big thing that's trying to grow legs. Now the pop-up
- 9 parties. Shutting down a whole street and they claim
- 10 they're going to try to do another one this weekend. Are
- 11 you guys ready for that?
- 12 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: Yes.
- 13 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Good. I'm going to follow them
- 14 if-
- DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: We do have units deployed. But it
- 16 would be helpful in your neighborhoods when you see
- 17 groups starting to gather to contact 911 or call up to
- 18 your local precincts to let them know that the group is
- 19 gathering so that we can get there before it gets out of
- 20 order or too many people start to gather so we can break
- 21 it up earlier rather than later. So again, if you see any
- 22 large groups starting to form, contact us and let us know
- 23 so that we can get some resources over there to break up
- 24 that group.
- 25 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Fantastic. Thank you. All



- 1 right.
- COMMISSIONER MOORE: Mr. Chairman. 2.
- 3 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- COMMISSIONER MOORE: Can you acknowledge the 4
- president of the Second Precinct. 5
- 6 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: We're going to do that one.
- COMMISSIONER MOORE: Yeah. Right. 7
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Oral communications, Mr. 8
- 9 Brown.
- MR. BROWN: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair. There're 10
- currently 10 speakers. I'll call those in attendance, 11
- 12 first. Ms. Charnita Williams, followed by Ms. Bernice
- 13 Smith, followed by Tobe MPD.
- 14 MS. WILLIAMS: You guys spoke about the constitution.
- 15 For the last five weeks, I've been coming in here and the
- 16 million-dollar question is, who are you guys sprayed up
- 17 at this table? Because every time I speak about Nakita
- Wilson and all these illegal activities that's going on 18
- in my life, far as home invasion being associated with a 19
- UPS robbery. I can go down the list. I had an appointment 20
- 21 with you, Linda Bernard, last week, and you did not show
- up to your office. I'm asking myself if you guys on this 22
- 23 committee, OCI, are representing the people, what's the
- 24 issue and how can she continue to get away with all these
- illegal activities and violate my constitutional rights 25



- 1 and preventing me from getting legal help period,
- 2 interfering with that? Every time I try to get an
- 3 attorney, or I go speak to an attorney, someone contacts
- 4 that office, and does not want to represent me. So I have
- 5 an issue with this and I'm going to continue to say it
- 6 every time I come to this, every week if I have to.
- 7 Because at the end of the day, there's no way this person
- 8 can continue to get away with all these illegal
- 9 activities, especially when I have illegal cameras and
- 10 listening devices in my home and she have it on her
- 11 phone.
- MS. WILLIAMS: She can bring it up on her cell phone
- 13 to see exactly what I'm doing in my home and my car. I
- 14 made several reports in the detective from OCI seeing my
- 15 footage on my cell phone and who have the power to delete
- 16 that. None of my phones are on through power. I mean
- 17 through the companies. I just used them to record and
- 18 take pictures. The detective said I had seen them. I
- 19 can't understand how that was possible. But who has the
- 20 power to do that? Then first police officers following me
- 21 in their civilian cars. I have an issue with that too. I
- 22 have a whole lot of issues. If you guys are going to do
- 23 your job, you should do it correctly. You represent the
- 24 people. You work for us. It only takes 10,000 votes to
- 25 get you out of this committee. That's how I feel.



- 1 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Excuse me, miss, before you
- 2 leave, can you give me a piece of paper with your number
- 3 on it? We attempted to contact you. We had no contact
- 4 information. When you get time, just give me a paper.
- 5 Thank you.
- 6 MR. BROWN: Ms. Smith.
- 7 MS. SMITH: Good evening to everyone here.
- 8 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Good evening.
- 9 MS. SMITH: I'm glad to be here guys. You just don't
- 10 know. God was good to me last week. I made 91. But I will
- 11 tell you this, since I made this good nine one, my head
- 12 is kind of cold because you know what? September 16th, I
- 13 fell in my home. I was rushed to the hospital by my
- 14 children. I have 28 stitches in my head. So you see why
- 15 I'm ball up at the top.
- 16 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: You look pretty.
- MS. SMITH: Well, I don't wear the wig no more, so I
- 18 kind of like it now. Like all the rest of them. My Vice-
- 19 Chair over there, you don't have no hair just about. But
- 20 anyway, I'm not going to talk about myself. But I'm just
- 21 glad to be here guys. You just don't know. God has been
- 22 certainly good to me. I had a wonderful birthday this
- 23 past Saturday and I was sorry most of you guys weren't
- 24 there, but I did have my Chairman there. But we had a
- 25 good time. But anyway, and it was a surprise to me. So



- 1 I'm sorry I didn't get all of you guys on the agenda. In
- 2 the meantime, what I want to tell you, we have to be
- 3 soak. In the meantime, I don't have any teeth either.
- 4 That's another thing. They won't give me my teeth back.
- 5 So you've all got to forgive me. So I'm just playing with
- 6 you. But in the meantime, I'm going to do the best I can.
- 7 I want parents, everyone in the city of Detroit to be
- 8 careful with these guns. I am tired of looking at Channel
- 9 2, talking about the guns being shot by these children.
- 10 How you can't get it locked? I think if we go to the
- 11 police station, we get it locked.
- MS. SMITH: We get locks, the chief says, and you
- 13 should put them up. Put them high in the closet somewhere
- 14 where these kids cannot reach for them or go underneath
- 15 the bed to get them. You shouldn't let the kids know that
- 16 you got guns in the house in the first place. Next, I'm
- 17 upset about the 14 and 17 running around here, shooting,
- 18 and going on.
- 19 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: You're up. You're right.
- 20 MS. SMITH: Why? Where are the parents? How come you
- 21 don't know when your 14-year-old is not going to school.
- 22 That's what I'm saying. You need to be in school and
- 23 parents.
- 24 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Ms. Smith.
- MS. SMITH: It my time up?



06/08/2023 Page 32

- 1 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yeah.
- MS. SMITH: Oh, well, anyway. God bless each and
- 3 every one of them because I love all.
- 4 MR. BROWN: Mr. Impenda.
- 5 MR. IMPENDA: First, I want to begin by saying I
- 6 respect everyone here and I hope that everyone here
- 7 respects each other as well. I'm a lifelong Detroiter.
- 8 Took my first breath at Herman Kiefer Hospital, so it's
- 9 real with me. Now, I'm here representing myself, but I am
- 10 a member of Hood Research and I also involve myself with
- 11 James Ford, which is the Obama weekend. Now, what I want
- 12 to address to the audience, and I'm sure you've heard
- 13 this before, is that we have rampant red light running.
- 14 It's out of control really. If we don't do something to
- 15 corral, it will get worse. Now, I can say that I'm only
- 16 here by the grace of God. What do I mean by that? I was
- 17 driving west on Puritan one day and the light was green
- 18 as I was approaching it. So I had the legal right to go
- 19 through it. Something in my spirit told me to hesitate,
- 20 which I did. A car flew through with no intention of even
- 21 acknowledging, slowing down. Just blew right through. Had
- 22 I continued to drive, he would've t-boned me on the
- 23 driver's side and I wouldn't stand before you now.
- MR. IMPENDA: So I'm hoping that all of you here will
- 25 take this into consideration because we have family and



- 1 loved ones and at some point, if this is not brought
- 2 under control, we will be mourning someone rather than
- 3 having it done. So I'm hoping that everybody here again,
- 4 as I say, I'm only here because something in my spirit
- 5 told me at that time, don't proceed. When I saw the car
- 6 blew by, I had to say thank you, God, because I knew if I
- 7 had continued having the green light and right away, I
- 8 wouldn't stand here. So I hope that you'll take this
- 9 under advisement because each and every one of us as we
- 10 leave, we're going to be out there with other people.
- 11 There are thousands of people out there. There are a few
- 12 who are reckless with no regard. So I just hope everyone
- 13 takes that into consideration because I would like to see
- 14 all of you at the next meeting. I don't want to read in
- 15 the paper or hear on the news where someone was hit by a
- 16 reckless, careless driver. Thank you for your time.
- 17 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Thank you. Wow.
- MR. BROWN: Mr. Chair, your next three speakers would
- 19 be Minister. Eric Blount, followed by Mr. James Ford,
- 20 followed by Pastor Lorenzo Sewell.
- 21 MINISTER BLOUNT: Good evening board and the people
- 22 here in this audience. I am Minister. Eric Blount from
- 23 Sacred Heart Catholic Church here in Detroit. I also, too
- 24 am a lifelong Detroiter. I want to make one thing
- 25 perfectly clear. I choose to believe that the vast



- 1 majority of police officers are hardworking, honest
- 2 people. It's how we don't deal with the bad ones that
- 3 makes this situation so dangerous. Today we commemorate
- 4 the third year of the funeral of George Floyd. Again,
- 5 please recall that we only know about his murder due to
- 6 the bravery of a 16-year-old Black female. Say her name,
- 7 Darnella Frazier, who used her cell phone to record this
- 8 murder. This recording is critical due to the fact that
- 9 the police officially released statement said the George
- 10 Floyd died of medical incidents. The police do lie. Some
- 11 bad police officers do lie. In this particular situation,
- 12 it went all the way to the top because it was released to
- 13 the public.
- 14 MINISTER BLOUNT: The new Chairperson must correct
- 15 this ship and demand that this Board's primary focus is
- 16 on police officer misconduct. This Board, these meetings
- 17 are not for crime fighting, not for crime analysis, not
- 18 for crime data. This city must find another way to
- 19 address these other issues. This is for police officer
- 20 misconduct. Thank you.
- 21 MR. BROWN: Mr. Ford.
- MR. FORD: First of all, I'm James Ford. I'd just
- 23 like to thank everybody that came here that will speak on
- 24 the running red lights and traffic problems that we are
- 25 having. I just want to say this, every animal, every



- 1 human, every nationality protects their babies. We have
- 2 babies, as I told you before, riding around in these cars
- 3 and they're going to be the first ones that are hurt.
- 4 We've got to protect them. We got to do all we can.
- 5 Please, if you can, take time, speak out against it. I
- 6 just want to let the police commissioner. The mayor and
- 7 the city council know that. Keep on pushing that paper.
- 8 Keep on pushing those councils and do something about
- 9 this because we can align a whole lot of people to go far
- 10 as we can. If we have to go to Lansing, that's where we
- 11 will go.
- MR. FORD: We will go to Lansing. I can get enough
- 13 people. Not I. We can get enough people and do what we
- 14 have to do. This is terrible. It's an isolated situation
- 15 that Detroit has. I'm going to tell you one thing, and
- 16 I'm going to hope that bell doesn't ring. Let me just say
- 17 this. We have a situation where there's a such thing
- 18 called the irreversible evil. If you don't stop this now,
- 19 the young people that are driving that's learning to get
- 20 their driver's license, they will start doing this and
- 21 they're going to think it's the right thing to do and you
- 22 will not be able to reverse this evil. I saw it happen in
- 23 Kingston, Jamaica. Please do something now or it'll be an
- 24 irreversible evil. God bless everybody. Thank you.
- MR. BROWN: Pastor Lorenzo.



- 1 MR. LORENZO: My name is Pastor Lorenzo Sewell and
- 2 I'm so grateful to be here today. I have the honor of
- 3 being the senior pastor of 180 Church, which is also
- 4 known as Evangel Echoes Church of the Air. Pastor George
- 5 Boggle, he started it as a radio station, and I have the
- 6 honor of serving with the second priest and it's been
- 7 such a blessing. Mother Smith, you mentioned the young
- 8 people. This Saturday we have an event so that we can
- 9 scholarship young people from Detroit, Pontiac Flint, and
- 10 Saginaw, full ride scholarships to Rochester University.
- 11 We'll give cash prizes out. Tell the elementary
- 12 basketball players and middle school and high school and
- 13 also 18 and up. It starts at 12 o'clock. But my concern
- 14 is that yesterday someone broke into my church. Can you
- 15 imagine it? Can you imagine someone pillaging the house
- 16 of God, Reverend Holley? And the first time they tried
- 17 second priest and said no.
- MR. LORENZO: The second time they tried second
- 19 priest and said no. The third time they tried, they said
- 20 no. But yesterday someone came, and they jeopardized the
- 21 event that we have on Sunday. They jeopardized the house
- 22 of God. I want to say thank you to Commander Mark
- 23 Chambers. We're meeting tomorrow at one o'clock to talk
- 24 about it. I want to say thank you to James White. We
- 25 walked yesterday and we talked about it. My hope and my



- 1 prayer is that we can be able to get back the house of
- 2 God because right now someone's staying in our church
- 3 that is not the senior pastor. My hope is that our larger
- 4 family would come together so that we can be able to wrap
- 5 our arms around our young people starting this Saturday.
- 6 Thank you so much for allowing me to be here. Thank you.
- 7 MR. BROWN: Mr. Chair.
- 8 MR. LORENZO: Church is 13660 Stansbury Avenue,
- 9 Detroit, Michigan, 48227. Thank you so much.
- 10 MR. BROWN: Mr. Chair, your next set of speakers will
- 11 be Ms. Theo Broughton, followed by Former Commissioner
- 12 William Davis, followed by Ms. Michelle Jordan.
- MS. BROUGHTON: Good evening, community.
- 14 COMMISSIONERS: Good evening.
- MS. BROUGHTON: Good evening, Council. My name is
- 16 Theo Broughton. I'm co-founder of Hood Research, a
- 17 community organization that believed that people would do
- 18 better if they cared. We have many issues in our
- 19 community and we must be concerned about addressing them.
- 20 One is the issue of those who fly through red lights, and
- 21 they seem not to care whether they get hit or not. I
- 22 believe that we need to have a traffic enforcement group
- 23 that is larger than the one that exists now. We had a
- 24 race downtown and it was covered very well, but no
- 25 traffic enforcement within the community as that was. So



- 1 we need to hire more officers and put them in the traffic
- 2 enforcement. Number two, I think that if a person is
- 3 stopped, if you catch them for running through a red
- 4 light, then if there is a legal way to take their
- 5 vehicle, take it.
- 6 MS. BROUGHTON: They can't run through a red light
- 7 with no vehicle. More of that needs to be done. Also, I
- 8 think that we need to have inspectors going to the
- 9 locations to find out if these stores, bars, gas stations
- 10 are fully licensed. You've been hearing about that. There
- 11 needs to be a double check on that. There should be a
- 12 police, I guess, unit that checks licenses and then there
- 13 needs to be another unit to check if there are licenses.
- 14 Check and balance to make sure that it is happening and
- 15 there's no hanky panky, like with the towing industry.
- 16 Hood Research will be at the Montford Marines tomorrow
- 17 night at 6:00 PM with Barton McFarland Neighborhood
- 18 Association. We love our Marines, all those who put their
- 19 lives in jeopardy for us. So if you are available at 6
- 20 o'clock tomorrow evening, please, they're located on Joy
- 21 Road 13721, Joy Road. Let them know we support them as
- 22 well.
- 23 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Thank you.
- MR. BROWN: Commissioner Davis.
- MR. DAVIS: Hello again. It is a joy and a pleasure



- 1 to be here. This is my precinct, the Second Precinct.
- 2 This is my area. But there are things that are wrong.
- 3 There are things that need more attention, especially as
- 4 it relates to, I have a seven-year-old grandson. But I
- 5 cannot let him go too far from the house because we have
- 6 lots of people and not just in the Second Precinct, but
- 7 all over the city that's constantly running red lights.
- 8 We have an epidemic and we need more effort, more people
- 9 power to look into it. We need more people power to look
- 10 into all the various problems we have in the city of
- 11 Detroit, and we do have many problems. Hopefully, this
- 12 Board will encourage and motivate more action on these
- 13 people running these red lights. Hopefully, this Board
- 14 can and will motivate more action to try to cut down
- 15 crime in the neighborhood. I go downtown and I don't
- 16 worry about crime so much, but in our neighborhoods it's
- 17 still a problem.
- 18 MR. DAVIS: It's still a problem. You have people
- 19 racing. You have people running red lights. You have
- 20 people just being bad people to each other. So hopefully
- 21 this Board can help to encourage people to be better.
- 22 Hopefully, this Board could perhaps really start doing
- 23 some public service announcements. I know when I was on
- 24 the Board, there were some talks and discussion about
- 25 doing more regular public service announcements. In fact,



- 1 Commissioner Bell and I filmed one. I have never seen it.
- 2 But hopefully the Board can be done. I encourage each and
- 3 every one of us, not just these people sitting here, but
- 4 each and every one of us to do more. If you see
- 5 something, say something. Far too many people don't do
- 6 that. Thank you.
- 7 MR. BROWN: Mr. Chair, your next set of speakers
- 8 would be Mr. Martin Gonzalez, followed by Black, Ms.
- 9 Pitchell George first.
- 10 MS. GEORGE: Thank you, Mr. Brown. To the Chair,
- 11 thank you for your service. Chairman Ferguson and to the
- 12 Honorable Board and to the Chief. We did enjoy that walk
- 13 with Chief White and the Second Police Precinct.
- 14 Wonderful officers and the best officers. So we do thank
- 15 you for your support. Deputy chief Edison's office did
- 16 respond to my request about the missing children. But I
- 17 do want to thank the Board for your support to deal with
- 18 the missing children that are occurring in the city of
- 19 Detroit. Also, what's happening with the speeding is the
- 20 marijuana. Now I know at 6:30, Councilman James Tate, he
- 21 probably was glad I wasn't on the call. He is running
- 22 with the zoning in the neighborhoods that marijuana is
- 23 killing. Like I told them, they worry about making money
- 24 off people's brain cells, that marijuana, cannabis is
- 25 causing psychosis.



- 1 MS. GEORGE: A lot of times the person doesn't know
- 2 they're in a psychosis state. We hear it all the time.
- 3 Just driving down Plymouth, you could see mental health.
- 4 So I did email the mayor about a mental health hospital.
- 5 This is a major issue. I do want to say to the pastor we
- 6 are doing the march with the George Floyd in Washington,
- 7 DC. Felonious, George Floyd brother. We are doing our
- 8 work as National Action Network. How many minutes I have
- 9 Mr. Brown? Because I can't see a clock.
- 10 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: You've got 40 seconds.
- 11 MS. GEORGE: 40 seconds. Thank you. So I do want to
- 12 say to the Board, it's marijuana that is driving the
- 13 city. The speeding, the running the red lights. This is
- 14 serious. We are looking for young people to go in careers
- 15 as attorney, congressmen, nurses. We see what's happening
- 16 in our ED department. I'm not going to say what hospital
- 17 I work at, work in another. But we see what's happening
- 18 in the staff and the nursing staff. The physicians do
- 19 really well, but we are really having a problem in this
- 20 city. Even as we walked with Chief White yesterday, pit
- 21 bulls on the roof. Thanks to the officers, they had their
- 22 guns. That's the first time I didn't feel scared of pit
- 23 bulls because they had their guns. We're going to be
- 24 reaching out and I'll mention this to Deputy Mayor that
- 25 cannabis will be the killer as what's his name? Dick



- 1 Gregory stated, it's going to wipe out their memory and
- 2 it's going to wipe us out. Thank you.
- 3 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Thank you. Wow.
- 4 MR. BROWN: Mr. Gonzalez.
- 5 MS. GONZALEZ: Good evening. My name is Martin
- 6 Gonzalez. I'm from the Eighth Precinct area. I have three
- 7 folders with the report. Multiple page. An individual
- 8 moved onto my block and on that block in Brightmore for
- 9 50 years. The officer in Eighth Precinct (Audio
- 10 Distortion)] my block one year ago. Now, if you look at
- 11 the first page, six addresses were shot up. We're talking
- 12 about gun violence here. Six addresses were shot up. It's
- 13 been two months. No one's come out to collect evidence.
- 14 I've asked for evidence, texts, I get berated and
- 15 belittled by the police officers. I was arrested for four
- 16 days for taking a picture of a cage and an individual's
- 17 front porch. While I was arrested and detained for four
- 18 days at the Detention center, a dozen cats were removed.
- 19 On the morning in which this happened, there was the
- 20 remains of a cat left on the porch next to my 92-year-old
- 21 mother's house.
- 22 MS. GONZALEZ: My daughter saw it when she came to
- 23 relieve me for caretaking. She thought it was a vesicated
- 24 rabbit that the cats had caught. Okay. My garage has been
- 25 burned down by this individual. Here's a letter that I



- 1 received stating they'll get to me when they get to me.
- 2 I've been to the police station. I've made reports. I've
- 3 got plenty of report numbers. My neighbors are afraid to
- 4 walk out of their doors because their houses have been
- 5 shot up and because they don't want their garage burned
- 6 down or them to be arrested like I was. But when the
- 7 police show up, oh, that's old. I've still got bullets in
- 8 the walls of my house. Is my time up?
- 9 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes. Yes sir. Now we talked on
- 10 the phone, right? But we're going to get you some help,
- 11 Mr. Gonzalez. Yes.
- MS. GONZALEZ: Blessed you.
- 13 MR. BROWN: All right. Thank you.
- MR. BROWN: Black Jesus.
- 15 BLACK JESUS: For the residents and citizens of the
- 16 city of Detroit, it's Motor City Rue. Now we got two
- 17 mayoral appointees now heading up the Board of Police
- 18 Commissioners. Annie Holt, you're not At-Large, you're
- 19 appointed just like the two heading up snake oil
- 20 salesman, Dr. Reverend Jim Holley with the snake oil
- 21 sales and QuanTez Pressley. I don't know you yet, but
- 22 Bryan Ferguson got to tell you that if Senior
- 23 Investigator Cromwell refer the matter to him to be for
- 24 outside law enforcement agency to be called in, let the
- 25 record reflect. Bryan Ferguson as chairman, you were



- 1 recommended that an outside law enforcement agency be
- 2 called in to investigate case number 20-11-12, the case
- 3 of Kaniesha Coleman suicide victim according to Derrick
- 4 Maye and the Homicide Unit. So I'm going to just throw it
- 5 all up in the air and let the chips fall where they may
- 6 look at his face, you all.
- 7 BLACK JESUS: He's right there in the audience right
- 8 now. Look at his face. It is a physical impossibility to
- 9 have a suicide by gun with no gun burns on an entry
- 10 wound. Derrick Maye, homicide, season detective, former
- 11 captain of homicide now over at the Second Precinct. Look
- 12 at his face you all. He knows this. No gun burns, no gun
- 13 stiffs, no suicide by gun. But you put some information
- 14 in Jeffrey Hudson's head, and he changed the opinion from
- 15 homicide to suicide. Let the chips fall where they made.
- 16 Now QuanTez Pressley and Jim Holley, the little
- 17 Leprechaun, your boss, the one that appointed you all,
- 18 Mayor Michael Duggan has issued 2.84 billion worth of
- 19 bonds in the citizens residence in the city of Detroit.
- 20 We only noticed about 260 million. Those Chase bank
- 21 accounts where the bomb proceeds are. We need to know the
- 22 information, the space prints, the dates of it. Derrick
- 23 Maye, Kaniesha Coleman did not shoot herself.
- MR. BROWN: Mr. Chair, that was the last speaker.
- 25 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Mr. Chairman.



06/08/2023 Page 45

- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes. 1
- CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: In regard to a couple of 2
- comments, do we have anybody at OCI on the last? You got 3
- 4 that?
- COMMISSIONER: Precinct. 5
- CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Another Mr. Chairman. in terms 6
- of the Deputy Chief, in terms of these reports about red 7
- light running, is there any information that do you do 8
- 9 technology, something with ability to know where most of
- 10 the lights or people running red lights? The hotspots
- are? I'm just using where hotspots. That's the only 11
- 12 language I know right now.
- 13 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: Through the Chair, we don't have
- 14 information as it relates to running the lights, but we
- 15 do have intersections where the majority of accidents
- 16 occur. But I am going to be sending something out to the
- 17 east side Deputy Chief, and we'll be sending something
- out to our command team to make sure that they have their 18
- traffic cars because each precinct has traffic cars and 19
- to have those traffic cars on a major thorough affair. 20
- 21 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay, Mr. Chairman, and I'll
- 22 leave you alone. Because we have so many, every week we
- 23 hear this so much. Is there anything that your office can
- give to the community in terms of what you're doing in a 24
- progressive light way of trying to deal with this red-25



- light running situation across the city.
- DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: I'll get something prepared for 2.
- 3 the Board.
- CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: For the community. 4
- 5 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: For the Board. So you got-
- 6 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes. Thank you so much. Thank
- 7 you, Mr. Chair.
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Alright, fantastic. Now we're 8
- going to have our presentation for the Board from the
- Human Resource Bureau. Ms. Patillo. 10
- 11 MS. PATILLO: Good evening.
- 12 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: How are you doing?
- 13 MS. PATILLO: I'm great. How are you?
- 14 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Always good to see you every
- 15 month. All right.
- 16 MS. PATILLO: Good evening, through the Chair. I'll
- be presenting the human resources report for the month of 17
- 18 May. The report's going to cover your departmental
- 19 staffing, personnel recruiting, recruiting initiatives.
- 20 Additionally, you already have the packet, but I did just
- 21 pass out flyers, not flyers, but the PowerPoint
- presentation because it'll cover additional slides that 22
- were not in your packet that I created. So if you go to 23
- the next slide, departmental staffing. I depicted the raw 24
- 25 numbers for you for May. The department was filled at



- 1 90%. The sworn members were filled at 93%. Vacancies were
- 2 7%. Police assistance was filled at 69%. The vacancies
- 3 for police assistance were 31% for civilians, 81% as due
- 4 to the budget increase in civilian structure. Then for
- 5 the vacancies it was 19%. If you go to the next slide
- 6 where it says recruiting beginning of the fiscal year to
- 7 May 31st, we had a total of 3,455 applications.
- 8 MS. PATILLO: 71 were in processing at the time. 275
- 9 applications were withdrawn. 2047 applications were
- 10 archived. Of that 2047, 150 were archived for the month
- 11 of May. 471 temporary disqualified, 474 permanent
- 12 disqualified, 117 awaiting MCOLEs. During this period, we
- 13 have hired 199 personnel. If you go to the next slide for
- 14 MCOLE's testing, for the written test, we had 110 that
- 15 were scheduled. 78 appeared, 55 passed, 71% passing rate,
- 16 23 failed 29% failure rate, 2 reschedules and 30 no
- 17 shows. For the physical agility testing, we had 124 that
- 18 was scheduled. 64 appeared, 39 passed, 61% passing rate.
- 19 25 failed, 39% failure rate. 5 rescheduled, 3 withdrew,
- 20 and 52 no shows. If you go to the next slide, it should
- 21 say total new hires. We had 32 sworn. Of the 32 that were
- 22 sworn, 8 were reinstated officers. So those were officers
- 23 that had left and came back to the department.
- 24 MS. PATILLO: 16 civilian new hires for a total of
- 25 48. We did have an academy class graduate with 20



DBOPC 06/08/2023

- 1 personnel. If you go to the next slide for Detroit
- 2 residency information for May, 553 sworn Detroiters, 427
- 3 civilian Detroiters, 15 police assistants. For non-
- 4 Detroiters, we have 1,856 for sworn, 222 for civilians,
- 5 and 22 police assistants. Of those numbers, 5 Detroiters
- 6 for civilian new hires and 6 sworn for Detroiters. Next
- 7 slide talks about the attrition. As you can see, we are
- 8 still maintaining below 15 for the sworn. So we have 13
- 9 that separated for sworn, 10 civilians for a total of 23.
- 10 The next slide covers the leaves of absences and
- 11 restricted for FMLA continuous. For sworn, we have 14 for
- 12 intermediate with 74, medical leave 3, military leave 3,
- 13 general leave 3, restricted 153, disabled 17 and sick 13.
- 14 For our civilians in those same categories, we had 12
- 15 FMLA continuous, 80 intermediate FMLA, 5 on medical
- 16 leave, 3 on general leave, 13 restricted, 1 disabled, and
- 17 1 sick.
- MS. PATILLO: If you go to the next slide, it talks
- 19 about the monthly separation. As I stated, we had 13. 10
- 20 police officers, 1 detective, 1 sergeant and 1
- 21 lieutenant. We did have 15 suspensions for the month of
- 22 May. Some of those could have been carryover, so not just
- 23 total new cases. 14 police officers, 1 corporal. We had a
- 24 total of 538 personnel in the drop. Now these slides are
- 25 not in your packet, but I created them. So when you look



- 1 at a comparison of the separations to new hires from
- 2 January, 2002 to the present, we have net gained from
- 3 January to May of 2023, 96 officers. Looking at the
- 4 calendar, you see the bar graph January to May, we have
- 5 66 separations. From January to May of our new hires 162,
- 6 which is the net gain of 96. You go to the next slide.
- 7 After these sworn separations for the 2022 and 2023, you
- 8 can see the comparison.
- 9 MS. PATILLO: 2022, we had a total of 324
- 10 separations. For May, January to May, as I stated, 2023,
- 11 66. When you compare January to May of 2022 separations,
- 12 we had 124 last year during this time, compared to 66 of
- 13 the same time for this year. If you go to the next slide,
- 14 separations to other departments. As you can see, we are
- 15 still better than we were last year. We did have an
- 16 uptick with 6 in May that went to the ATF, the US
- 17 Customs, 2 to Sterling Heights, 1 in Livonia and 1
- 18 Plymouth, but we're still better than where we were last
- 19 year. If you go to the next slide, after sworn
- 20 appointments for new hires, this gives you our current
- 21 standing of where we are at the academy. We have 138
- 22 personnel that are in the academy. We have five classes
- 23 that are there. As I stated, our classes for last month
- 24 that we started, we did have 31. As of right now, as you
- 25 all know, with the new contract, we have laterals. So now



- 1 we're up to two laterals. I have 38 in background right
- 2 now and 28 in pre-background.
- 3 MS. PATILLO: If you go to the next slide, it says
- 4 2022 to 2023 reinstatements. Currently for 2023, we have
- 5 had 30 reinstated better than any year since 2014. If you
- 6 go to the next slide on the left-hand side, you will see
- 7 where by month, how many submissions we have received.
- 8 The month of May, we received 13 new requests. If you go
- 9 to the right-hand part of that slide where it says status
- 10 of reinstatement. So we have received, since the contract
- 11 announcement, 81 requests for former members to come
- 12 back. 41 have been approved. 36 of those 41 have been
- 13 hired. So there's 5 that have just not come to medical
- 14 and HR. We have 15 that are in processing since the last
- 15 time I briefed you. That was an additional 7 new cases.
- 16 Then we have 11 that withdrew and 13 that have been
- 17 denied.
- 18 MS. PATILLO: If you go to the next slide, recruiting
- 19 initiatives. If you go to that slide after that, it just
- 20 basically gives you a rundown of all the events that we
- 21 have done in the last two weeks. For the Mayor
- 22 Fellowship, we do have 19 that have started. So 19 mayor
- 23 college students are interning at the Detroit Public
- 24 Headquarters in really the Second Precinct. Then for
- 25 growth youth talent, we have 60 young students, high



- 1 schools over the Detroit Public Safety Academy that's in
- 2 our DPD Academy that's being coordinated with Sergeant
- 3 Richardson and other staff. Then we're going to have an
- 4 additional six to seven at the headquarters interning
- 5 with us beginning July the second. On June the 24th-I
- 6 will send you this flyer-we are going to have a DPD
- 7 career fair at the Light Guard Armory. So details are
- 8 forthcoming, but it is going to be a one stop shop as
- 9 well for recruiting. We're already working on the
- 10 advertising. Pending any questions? This concludes my
- 11 presentation.
- 12 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Awesome as always.
- 13 Commissioner Banks.
- 14 COMMISSIONER BANKS: I'm all set, Mr. Chair.
- 15 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Bernard.
- 16 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: No questions.
- 17 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: VC.
- 18 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Thank you, Chair. Thank you again,
- 19 Human Resource Director, Patillo for the excellent job
- 20 that you've done ever since you received the appointment
- 21 about three, four years ago?
- MS. PATILLO: Thank you.
- 23 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Holley.
- 24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you. As always, I'm always
- 25 satisfied with your report. My concern is suspensions and



- 1 for some reason or another, I missed that in a minute.
- 2 I'm sure you had it every report these suspensions.
- 3 MS. PATILLO: Yes.
- 4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: From the Chief. So I guess I'm
- 5 trying to figure it out, Commissioner Bell, help me with
- 6 this. What kind of suspensions where the Chief do that
- 7 don't go through us?
- 8 MS. PATILLO: DC Sims, do you want to answer that
- 9 question?
- 10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Maybe I can get some help
- 11 from...
- 12 COMMISSIONER BELL: Suspension without pay comes to
- 13 us. Suspension with pay do not come to us. You want to be
- 14 aware of what you're trying to. So if the Chief should
- 15 provide the information to us, that's what we're seeking.
- 16 I think that would be the bottom line. Would that be un
- 17 unreasonable?
- 18 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: It is fine if that's what it is,
- 19 but it's the first for some reason or another, I just get
- 20 an alarm went off. 15 suspensions and it didn't go
- 21 through us. I'm sure Commissioner Bell knows more about
- 22 it than I do. But just ask you if you can email me
- 23 something. Just give my mind rest. That is it. Then I
- 24 want to know is it my prerogative to know maybe what
- 25 those suspensions will overall look like? Is that my



- 1 prerogative or because he does it on his own, I don't
- 2 have I oversight over that, Bell.
- 3 COMMISSIONER BELL: Yes, sir.
- 4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Will you tell me.
- 5 COMMISSIONER BELL: It would be appropriate if you
- 6 asked.
- 7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I can ask.
- 8 COMMISSIONER BELL: Yes.
- 9 MS. PATILLO: So I can take that or DC Sims can take
- 10 that back to the chief's office. Then additionally, in
- 11 your packet, it does cover the individuals with their
- 12 status of if it was admin leave, no pay or with pay or if
- 13 there's an arbitration pending.
- 14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Because in my head
- 15 commissioners. In my head, when we evaluate when you ask
- 16 for office to be suspended without pay, and those are
- 17 suspended with pay, I like to have an idea of how that is
- 18 crossed. Am I making sense to you?
- 19 MS. PATILLO: Yes, sir.
- 20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: It's a long day for me, but I
- 21 apologize for my language, my tiredness. But do you
- 22 understand what I'm saying?
- MS. PATILLO: Yes, sir.
- 24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Okay. I just need to be able to
- 25 reconcile that in terms of when he comes here on the



- 1 other side, what would be the difference?
- 2 MS. PATILLO: Yep. We'll get the information.
- 3 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Carter.
- 4 Commissioner Bell.
- 5 COMMISSIONER BELL: Briefly, director. When I see
- 6 separation from two or three years, are we still tracking
- 7 what happened to these officers, perhaps going to another
- 8 department? Are we still tracking them?
- 9 MS. PATILLO: Yes, I have a detailed list on where
- 10 every member, if they've separated, going to another law
- 11 enforcement agency.
- 12 COMMISSIONER BELL: Thank you. Thank you.
- 13 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Hernandez.
- 14 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Yeah, through the Chair. So
- 15 let me continue what Commissioner Holley started. Is it
- 16 fair to say that not every officer suspended with pay,
- 17 ultimately leads to a suspension without pay? Is that a
- 18 fair statement?
- 19 COMMISSIONER: We can't hear her.
- 20 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: We can't hear you.
- MS. PATILLO: Sorry. It would depend on the
- 22 circumstances. What the person's being investigated for.
- 23 If a person is ultimately charged with a felony. If
- 24 they're charged with a felony, then we would come before
- 25 the Board and ask at that point to suspend that person



- 1 without pay. But if they're not charged with a felony or
- 2 is not going through a court process, then they may not
- 3 ever come for suspension without pay.
- 4 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Okay. Because we've had
- 5 several instances, especially over the last 12 months,
- 6 where we still haven't gotten yet to that court process
- 7 and yet we have these names coming before us for
- 8 suspensions without pay. I get that maybe the
- 9 circumstance sort of dictates that it might lead in that
- 10 direction, but I don't want to ask for you, but I'd like
- 11 some kind of report.
- 12 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: Okay.
- COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Indicating those that don't
- 14 come before us. So those that are suspended with pay, and
- 15 ultimately what percentage of those actually come our way
- 16 and escalate to without pay?
- 17 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: Okay. I will get with the Chief
- 18 and the staff, and we can.
- 19 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Okay.
- 20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Chief.
- 21 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: I can put it in writing if
- 22 you want.
- 23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Mr. Chairman, Chief and thank
- 24 you commission for helping with that. Because if it's
- 25 oversight, then I need to know both. If I'm oversight.



- 1 We're oversight. Even though it doesn't have to be a
- 2 public record, but oversight I need to know both.
- 3 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: Okay.
- 4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Does it make sense to you?
- 5 DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: We can definitely make that
- 6 happen.
- 7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you. Thank you, sir. Thank
- 8 you for your patience with me.
- 9 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes. Now to even add on to
- 10 that, a few months ago, we promoted some officers. Right.
- 11 This Board had reservations on some of them. I promised
- 12 the public that I was going to have a progress report. 30
- 13 days, 60 days, 90 days, six months, and a year. Well, you
- 14 are already going to know the names. When is the timeline
- 15 can we get that progress report?
- DEPUTY CHIEF SIMS: That is something that they're
- 17 working on to get to you.
- 18 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Oh, they're working on it now.
- 19 Awesome. Awesome. Okay. Thank you. Thank you. No
- 20 questions. Thank you.
- 21 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Thank you.
- 22 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Thank you. Okay. Now it's my
- 23 honor to bring up Mrs. Butler. She's the president of the
- 24 Second Precinct Community Relations. Yeah. She never
- 25 misses a meeting. Oh, it's so good to see you every time.



- 1 The floor is yours, ma'am.
- 2 MS. BUTLER: Good evening. Welcome to our first Board
- 3 Police Commissioner's in-person meeting for the Second
- 4 Precinct. Since the Covid Pandemic. I am Fredia Butler,
- 5 President of the Second Precinct Police Community
- 6 Relations Council. On behalf of the Second Precinct, we
- 7 thank Reverend Cornelius Davis and the congregation of
- 8 Scott Memorial United Methodist Church for giving us
- 9 permission to have our meeting here. Ms. Blossom, thank
- 10 you for following up to secure place and providing flyers
- 11 to help advertise for this meeting. The state of Michigan
- 12 requires our meetings to be held to accommodate equipment
- 13 so that those unable to attend can participate by Zoom.
- 14 This church met the needs for this meeting. Commissioners
- 15 welcome and thank you for coming to learn about our
- 16 concerns and the work our officers are doing in our
- 17 communities. Honor the leadership of Commander Michael
- 18 Chambers. Our neighborhood police officers are number one
- 19 in community service. They are Detroit's finest.
- 20 Commander Chambers is a people person, and he leads with
- 21 confidence in his officers. Commissioners, without
- 22 further boastfulness, I present to you the Commander of
- 23 the Second Precinct, Commander Michael Chambers.
- 24 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Good evening, your honorable
- 25 Board. Thank you, Ms. Butler, for that introduction. I



- 1 appreciate it. Good evening again. I'm Commander Michael
- 2 Chambers. To my right is my outstanding Captain Derrick
- 3 Maye. I'm Going to introduce our NPO team in a minute,
- 4 but I'm just going to jump right in. The Second Precinct
- 5 encompasses roughly 10.5 square miles. We have a
- 6 population of about 60,000 residents. City council
- 7 districts 1, 2, 6, and 7 are within our precinct
- 8 boundaries. There are approximately 105 officers of
- 9 various ranks assigned to the precinct, working in
- 10 assignments such as control, special operations, traffic,
- 11 and investigations. Community relations is very important
- 12 within the Second Precinct. Our precinct is so very
- 13 fortunate to have outstanding community leaders, such as
- 14 Ms. Fredia Butler and Mrs. Sharon Pinnell, and is very
- 15 engaged as well with our community or association such as
- 16 Littlefield with Carol and Sandy Pickens, our Happy
- 17 Homes, Brilliant Detroit, with Ms. Charlotte Blackwell,
- 18 our Manor Community Association with Ms.
- 19 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Lorreen Dixon, our Barton
- 20 McFarland associated with Ms. Theo Broughton and Mr.
- 21 William Davis and the Bethune community Council with Ms.
- 22 Joyce Brooks and so many others. We have five dedicated
- 23 neighbor police officers. When I call your name, please
- 24 stand. Earl Franklin, Paulette Burkes Weathers, Jennifer
- 25 Tyler might be out. David Vasquez. Okay, they're outside.



- 1 Brian Ferrera, he may be outside as well. Also, they're
- 2 led by an outstanding sergeant Edward Jackson, who did
- 3 very well on the promotional test and hopefully he'll be
- 4 a lieutenant very soon as well. So, our neighbor police
- 5 officer team address various concerns that arise in our
- 6 community and coordinate activities. While we may be the
- 7 Second Precinct, our NPOs, our officers in our
- 8 communities are truly second to none, as we like to say,
- 9 a number two. We are partnered with many community
- 10 stakeholders and an active business united with officers
- 11 and youth called Bowie that support events that we hold
- 12 throughout the year, like National Night Out, our
- 13 Halloween candy giveaway, our police week, our school
- 14 supply giveaway, and senior movie night.
- 15 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: So I'm going to jump in and talk
- 16 about some of our crimes, some of our positive crime
- 17 trends, and then I'll get into some of our challenges.
- 18 So, some of our successes with our robberies, we're
- 19 seeing nearly a 9% reduction year to date, as compared to
- 20 last year in our robberies. We're seeing close to a 15%
- 21 reduction in car jackings year to date, as compared to
- 22 last year within the Second Precinct. We're also seeing
- 23 nearly 4% reduction in both burglaries and larceny year
- 24 to date, as compared to last year in the Second Precinct.
- 25 So, some of our challenges, though, which we are



- 1 combating very hard, I should say. Our challenges have
- 2 been with aggravated assaults. We've seen a 10% increase
- 3 year to date and we've also, unfortunately, seen some
- 4 increases with our shootings as well, our non-fatal and
- 5 our homicides. So, on a positive note, over the last 28
- 6 days, there has been close to a 19% reduction in our
- 7 aggravated assaults. We've been down 16 aggravated
- 8 assaults as compared to the previous 28 days.
- 9 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: So we think we're trending in
- 10 the right direction as we move into our summer months. I
- 11 do want to mention the year to date, our hardworking
- 12 officers at the Second Precinct have removed 119 handguns
- 13 and eight long guns off the streets within a Second
- 14 Precinct year to date. So, just talking about some of our
- 15 strategies that we're deploying to continue to fight
- 16 crime. We're dedicating additional scout cards and
- 17 increasing officer patrol hours in our hotspot area. So
- 18 every day we're digging into those report, we're seeing
- 19 where our trends are at, where the crime's happening, and
- 20 we're putting our resources that we have in those areas.
- 21 So we put them in those hotspot scout car areas, which
- 22 we've identified some of our busier ones to be 21 and 22
- 23 to the north, and then 27 to the south. So they're
- 24 constantly staying in those scout car areas and making
- 25 their presence felt.



DBOPC 06/08/2023

- 1 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: We also have a special
- 2 operations office, which is plain clothes officers. So on
- 3 a weekly basis, they're doing restore peace operations,
- 4 such as ticket and tow operations, excuse me, addressing
- 5 some of the concerns like speeding the red lights and
- 6 things like that. So we know our problematic locations,
- 7 and we deploy those traffic officers to those locations.
- 8 We also go after known offenders. So each day we're
- 9 combing through the police reports, and we're seeing that
- 10 there's individuals that are mentioned in those reports
- 11 that are wanted for violent crimes, especially those with
- 12 guns. We're sending a team of officers out every day
- 13 chasing after those known offenders. We also go out with
- 14 our embedded MDOC, which is a Michigan Department of
- 15 Corrections agents, and we do regular home checks of
- 16 probationers and also parolees.
- 17 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: We're doing that weekly. We're
- 18 also actively seeking search warrants to arrest
- 19 perpetrators in collecting evidence and do narcotics
- 20 related search warrants. Our precinct detectives, and we
- 21 have a dedicated cease fire team. They go out to every
- 22 single shooting that we have. They work tirelessly trying
- 23 to investigate it, collecting evidence, and getting those
- 24 individuals into custody, and they do an outstanding job.
- 25 Also, to supplement our strategy, we have joint efforts



- 1 with our neighboring precincts and specialized units to
- 2 come by at Prime. Just so today, and actually tomorrow,
- 3 we're running an operation within the Second Precinct
- 4 called Double Deuce. We have all the west side precincts,
- 5 2, 4, 6, 8, 10, and 12. All their officers special
- 6 operations are coming in our precinct assisting us in
- 7 some of our hotspot areas that we return the favor back
- 8 to them and help them when they need our help as well.
- 9 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: So they're actively out
- 10 searching for individuals wanted at warrants. They're
- 11 combating different traffic offenses, you name it. We're
- 12 doing home checks. So we're doing everything over the
- 13 next two days within the Second Precinct. From the early
- 14 reports, I know that they've been very effective out
- 15 there. So we're proud of what they're doing. We also have
- 16 a dedicated victim advocate, Ms. Maya, that's at the
- 17 precinct. She's in our Detective Unit, and she assists
- 18 individuals that are victims of domestic violence. So
- 19 they come in, she assists them in putting personal
- 20 protection orders into the court. So just in the first
- 21 quarter from January to March, she helped to submit over
- 22 a hundred personal protection orders to the court to help
- 23 out these individuals in need.
- 24 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: I'm closing up shortly. I just
- 25 want to talk a little bit more about our NPOs and what an



- 1 outstanding job they do. I mean, we have our NPOs that go
- 2 out into the community on a regular basis for events.
- 3 They go into schools, they do anti-bullying and conflict
- 4 resolution classes, stranger danger presentations, gun
- 5 safety tips, gun lock giveaways. They also oversee a very
- 6 active Explorers program with our youth, teaching them
- 7 how to become future police officers. Speaking lastly,
- 8 just talking about some of our upcoming community events.
- 9 We have our next week, the second Tuesday of each month
- 10 we have our community relations meeting at the precinct.
- 11 So next week on the 13th will be the last one we held at
- 12 the precinct for the summer, and then we'll get back to
- 13 it September 12th.
- 14 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: That's led by Mrs. Butler as
- 15 well. So we hope to see many in attendance next Tuesday.
- 16 We also do, as I spoke to earlier about our senior movie
- 17 night. That's always the third Thursday of the month. We
- 18 have a jazz concert coming up at the Second Precinct.
- 19 This will be our third. We're actually naming it in honor
- 20 of our fallen officer Lauren Ports who we lost last year.
- 21 So that's going to be on July 21st of this year coming
- 22 up. So that's going to be, I believe, our third one. It's
- 23 outstanding, and they have a great entertainer coming in.
- 24 We also have our National Night out on August 8th, and
- 25 we're going to be doing our Halloween candy giveaway on



- 1 October 31st. Our NPOs are constantly looking to do more
- 2 and more. They engage the community. If there's ever any
- 3 events that we know about, we always have a
- 4 representative presence. So with that I'll just open it
- 5 up to questions.
- 6 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Holley.
- 7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Thank you for the report. I feel
- 8 your feel your spirit.
- 9 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Thank you, sir.
- 10 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: What I've been blessed with in
- 11 my life is relationships. One of the things that I get a
- 12 little concerned about is when I go from precinct to
- 13 precinct, I see women actively involved, few men, and no
- 14 preachers, no ministers. I'd really like to ask you to
- 15 maybe meet with you and Ms. Butler, or someone like Ms.
- 16 Butler might want to meet with someone else that I can
- 17 come and see if we can get ministers organize a church, a
- 18 number of preachers, ministers, pastors to really support
- 19 the precinct. That's right. So if you let me do that. I'd
- 20 like to try three precincts, and I'd like for this to be
- 21 one of them.
- 22 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Yeah, we would love to have you,
- 23 sir. Just to mention one thing that I did fail to
- 24 mention, we have a wonderful, wonderful, wonderful
- 25 chaplain service within the department. They are very



- 1 engaged. They come every single day to our precinct on
- 2 all the shifts. When we're in need, when officers are
- 3 hurting or anything, they're always there. They come to
- 4 all our events, and they support them. So they are very
- 5 active. We do also go out to the churches. We engage in
- 6 walks with them. Any type of event, we are very engaged
- 7 with them.
- 8 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I hear you. I didn't mean to be
- 9 as if you weren't or didn't have a Chaplain Corps here.
- 10 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Yes, sir.
- 11 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm familiar with the East
- 12 Chaplain Corps. They do a great job.
- 13 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Yes, sir.
- 14 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: You got one that comes here
- 15 assigned here.
- 16 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Yes, sir.
- 17 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm talking about when I look
- 18 about 15 to 20 churches that are here. It seemed like to
- 19 me this could be a way of really helping crime. The other
- 20 thing I wanted to ask you, commander, and I'll leave you
- 21 alone.
- 22 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: That's okay.
- 23 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Do your guys do walk patrols?
- 24 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Yes. We were out walking
- 25 yesterday with the Chief.



- 1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm talking about not with the
- 2 Chief.
- 3 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Yeah. But as far as foot beats.
- 4 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes.
- 5 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: We still occasionally do that.
- 6 Our NPOs love to get out on bikes. We have bike patrols,
- 7 and they'll go up and down the major streets and into the
- 8 residential as well. I mean, we post a lot of their
- 9 activities last summer on our Twitter page, which is very
- 10 active. But yeah, we constantly look for opportunities to
- 11 get out there, be visible and deter crimes.
- 12 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Also, thank you for taking my
- 13 call today as well.
- 14 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Thank you, sir.
- 15 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Carter.
- 16 Commissioner Bell.
- 17 COMMISSIONER BELL: No question.
- 18 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Hernandez.
- 19 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Through the Chair, just a
- 20 quick comment. Always very appreciative of your reports.
- 21 They're very thorough, they're very concise. You do a lot
- 22 of great work, both of you, captain May as well. I was
- 23 interacting with a few folks in the Department of
- 24 Neighborhoods, and they always have nothing but great
- 25 things to say about the work that you're both doing here



- l in this area. So I just wanted to translate that message
- 2 to you.
- 3 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Thank you. I got a great team at
- 4 the Second Precinct and a great community that's always
- 5 supportive. So I appreciate everybody
- 6 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: VC Holt.
- 7 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Thank you. Thank you, commander,
- 8 for your report. Obviously, we're in a community where
- 9 I'm greeted on the phone, wake up sleepy giant. So I have
- 10 every regard that things are working as they should in
- 11 this precinct. I do recall last summer when you had a
- 12 phenomenal jazz event out in the parking lot that was
- 13 very successful. So yes, you do, from my experience, stay
- 14 in touch with your community. Thank you.
- 15 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Thank you, ma'am. Thank you.
- 16 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Bernard.
- 17 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Hi, I just want to say, you do
- 18 a great job here in the Second Precinct. I still remember
- 19 how your precinct reacted and how the community in
- 20 District 2 reacted when Officer Counts, Courts, pardon
- 21 me, was killed. The outpouring of support by people in
- 22 this room and throughout the community was overwhelming.
- 23 That is in part due to your leadership and direction. So,
- 24 again, I offer you the entire community condolences with
- 25 respect to that, but also appreciation for all that you



- 1 do here. Thank you.
- 2 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Moore.
- 3 COMMISSIONER MOORE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My
- 4 first term is police commissioner, there was a young lady
- 5 that used to send out email blasts all the time. She told
- 6 me, she said, I'm a member of the Second Precinct. That
- 7 was Sharon Pinnell, by the way. Sharon said, we have the
- 8 best precinct, Number Two. You'll see that we are the
- 9 best. She just said, always giving you praise and props
- 10 back in the day. It's been consistent, but I just want to
- 11 say publicly, thank you for your responsiveness. The
- 12 emails I send you, emails, text messages I send you, you
- 13 respond. That's what I appreciate and that's what
- 14 citizens around the city want is responsiveness. You give
- 15 that.
- 16 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Thank you.
- 17 COMMISSIONER MOORE: So I'm very thankful for that,
- 18 and I'm very thankful for the Sixth and 10th Precinct,
- 19 which are also in District 7. You guys are great. Your
- 20 NPOs are attending community meetings late at night.
- 21 You've even attended meetings late at night where I've
- 22 seen you out and about. So I appreciate it. I don't think
- 23 that a person can ask for more as it relates to reactive
- 24 to the community. So thank you.
- 25 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Thank you.



- 1 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: All right. Commissioner Banks.
- 2 COMMISSIONER BANKS: Through the Chair. Peace and
- 3 blessings to you, commander. Commander, where are the
- 4 conflict resolution classes held, and is there a fee for
- 5 those classes?
- 6 COMMANDER CHAMBERS: Well, NPO Franklin normally puts
- 7 them on. If you want to speak to that and tell them the
- 8 locations.
- 9 OFFICER FRANKLIN: Neighborhood Police Officer
- 10 Franklin. Yes, with the conflict resolutions we have six
- 11 schools in the Second Precinct. So we have Bardon, John
- 12 R. King, Noble, McKenzie, Coleman Young, and John R.
- 13 King, McKenzie, and Noble. So what I do we have conflict
- 14 resolution. I usually talk to the deans. So any kids have
- 15 any problems, we usually meet up. Also just started back
- 16 up a program with our girls. I take them to the women
- 17 Correctional Facility in Ypsilanti. So I usually have the
- 18 deans give me the worst kids, and we usually select
- 19 between six and 10 of them. We'll take them up there to
- 20 talk to some inmates who's been locked up for life. So it
- 21 really changes them. So on the way, it's a 45 minute
- 22 drive. So on the way back, the girls usually talk about
- 23 the situations that the young ladies are locked up for.
- OFFICER FRANKLIN: Two weeks ago, we went. One of the
- 25 young ladies they talked to was 17 years old. So she's



- 1 pretty close to their age. She's been locked up since she
- 2 was 15 years old. She killed the Uber driver, and she
- 3 told her story what happened. She said her boyfriend
- 4 ended up killing the guy, but she ended up still getting
- 5 charged and she got to do a life sentence for. So that's
- 6 kind of the things we do. We let them talk to them so
- 7 they could be deterred from going in that direction.
- 8 Also, with bullying. A lot of the teachers and the kids
- 9 don't know that kids can get written tickets for
- 10 bullying. So I do that. I write tickets to kids. If they
- 11 are caught bullying, we'll try to have a resolution. If
- 12 they continue to do it, then we'll take those measures
- 13 and steps to write the kids bullying tickets. So that's
- 14 some of the things that I do in school.
- 15 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Fantastic.
- OFFICER FRANKLIN: Conflict resolution, bullying.
- 17 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Thank you.
- 18 COMMISSIONER BANKS: Mr. Chair, I've got one more. I
- 19 got one more.
- 20 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 21 COMMISSIONER BANKS: What type of impact are the
- 22 classes making? Are you seeing a difference?
- OFFICER FRANKLIN: Seeing a big difference. Actually,
- 24 I was at Northwestern High School last month. We did a
- 25 basketball Detroit police versus a high school basketball



- 1 team in honor of one of the students that died on the
- 2 court February the seventh. So we kind of honored him
- 3 playing the game. One of the students that was in there,
- 4 the principal, we were just walking around and then he
- 5 was just smiling at me and was like, hey, what's up
- 6 Officer Franklin? Then the principals, like, that's the
- 7 first time I ever seen you smile. It's just the impact
- 8 when you reach kids at a certain age, like in middle
- 9 school and elementary and you're really positive, they
- 10 remember that. So that's why we try to get into middle
- 11 schools and elementary schools to be an example for these
- 12 kids.
- 13 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Alright. Thank you.
- 14 COMMISSIONER BANKS: Officer Franklin, is there a
- 15 fee? Alright. Is there a fee for the class?
- OFFICER FRANKLIN: No, there's no fee. No.
- 17 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Officer, if I may, I'd like to
- 18 volunteer my services to assist with that as well. I'm a
- 19 mediator. I was all over the state of Michigan yesterday
- 20 doing it. I'd be delighted to work with you with that
- 21 project.
- OFFICER FRANKLIN: Okay. Sounds good. Yep. Well,
- 23 tomorrow's the last day of school, so next year we'll get
- 24 started. So yeah, we are doing a lot of programs with the
- 25 kids. Like I said, we started a basketball initiative



- 1 where we go play the high schools and even some middle
- 2 schools and basketball. I's also like a recruiting event.
- 3 So some of the kids, like the seniors, they'll sign up to
- 4 become a Detroit police officer. So we're just doing
- 5 different things here at the Second Precinct.
- 6 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Fantastic. Thank you.
- 7 OFFICER FRANKLIN: Sorry. One more thing. We have an
- 8 event coming up. I forgot to tell the commander. On June
- 9 the 20th, we're going to be in the area of Plymouth and
- 10 Wyoming. We're going to be doing a cleanup. We have a
- 11 church coming from out of state, and they'll be there
- 12 from 11:00 AM to 3:00 PM. They're going to feed the
- 13 community, and we're going to also provide service over
- 14 there. I'm partnering up with another community leader,
- 15 and she's going to give some use and we going to try to
- 16 clean up the area while the church community do the
- 17 hamburgers and hot dogs, and they're going to offer
- 18 prayer over there also.
- 19 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Fantastic.
- OFFICER FRANKLIN: So that'll be, again, June 20th
- 21 right on Wyoming and Plymouth from 11:00 AM to 3:00 PM.
- 22 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: All right. Fantastic.
- 23 [Audio Distortion].
- 24 OFFICER FRANKLIN: That I'm not doing. The person
- 25 that I'm connecting with, she's going to coordinate that.



- 1 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Okay. All right. All right.
- 2 Thank you. Thank you. Now we're going to have our report
- 3 from our Chief Investigator, Jerome Warfield.
- 4 MR. WARFIELD: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and to this
- 5 honorable Board. Office of the Chief Investigator, Chief
- 6 Investigator, Reverend Jerome Warfield Senior, June the
- 7 eighth, 2023, regarding the backlog case elimination
- 8 plan. Commissioners, you can find it under tab number
- 9 five in your binder. Recently, the Board of Police
- 10 Commissioners inquired about the status of the backlog of
- 11 citizen complaints. Today, I'm pleased to present to you
- 12 OCIs backlog elimination plan developed through
- 13 collaboration with Supervising Investigator Ainsley
- 14 Cromwell, Acting Supervising Investigator LiSonya Sloan
- 15 and myself. The goal of the plan is to readily review,
- 16 thoroughly investigate and appropriately close all of the
- 17 253 backlog cases and compliance with the standard
- 18 operating procedures. These cases were collected from the
- 19 investigators in January of 2023. Initially, temporary
- 20 administrative service specialists, task workers, were
- 21 recruited to resolve and close these cases, but that
- 22 project was not approved. Without objection from this
- 23 honorable body, on Monday, this Monday coming up June the
- 24 12th, 2023, each OCI investigator will receive and select
- 25 two cases from their backlog caseloads, which are boxed



- 1 in Supervising Investigator Cromwell's office.
- 2 MR. WARFIELD: The investigator and their supervisor
- 3 will sign out and evaluate each case. The initial
- 4 investigation of these cases must be completed by July
- 5 the 14th, 2023. New investigators will be assigned one
- 6 background case from their supervisor. The requirement to
- 7 complete backlog cases is mandatory. The plan should
- 8 yield around 25 backlog cases a month. Incentives. After
- 9 two backlog cases have been successfully closed and
- 10 approved by the supervisor and the chief investigator,
- 11 each investigator will be eligible to work from home one
- 12 day the following week. If additional backlog cases are
- 13 completed, additional days to work from home may be
- 14 granted. Two cases equal one workday from home, four
- 15 cases will equal two workdays from home. The City of
- 16 Detroit Telework work weekly documentation of work form
- 17 is required by each investigator working from home.
- 18 Incentives to work from home will be evaluated as the
- 19 work continues.
- 20 MR. WARFIELD: If an investigator's regular caseload
- 21 becomes overdue, in other words, past 90 days, they will
- 22 not be eligible to work from home, but are still required
- 23 to complete their assigned backlog cases. Flexible work
- 24 schedule applications have been completed by each
- 25 investigator and supervisors. What are the controls?



- 1 Backlog cases are due within 30 days after investigator
- 2 signs the case out. Only two backlog cases will be
- 3 released to an investigator at any given time.
- 4 Supervisors will monitor through monthly reports the
- 5 progress investigators are making on a regular basis and
- 6 backlog cases. Supervisors weekly meetings and monthly
- 7 monitoring reports will be generated to evaluate the
- 8 efficiency of each investigator. Team members will be
- 9 limited to a small number of days each week to work from
- 10 home, which will reduce concerns of productivity issues.
- 11 The quality standards remain the same. The goal is to
- 12 readily review, thoroughly investigate and appropriately
- 13 close each backlog case.
- MR. WARFIELD: Supervising investigators and the
- 15 chief investigator will validate the quality of the
- 16 backlog and regular case work. My goal is to have all 253
- 17 backlog cases appropriately resolved by February of 2024,
- 18 if not sooner. Thank you for your patience. Sincerely,
- 19 Reverend Jerome Warfield, Senior Chief Investigator,
- 20 Office of the Chief Investigator.
- 21 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: I like it. I like it, sir. I
- 22 like that.
- 23 COMMISSIONER BELL: Mr. Chairman.
- 24 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 25 COMMISSIONER BELL: I want to speak to the work for



- 1 home. The city of Detroit brought back people back to
- 2 work from work from home. We got into this situation
- 3 because of COVID and people went home and they did not
- 4 work. That's what created the backlog. So I think this
- 5 need to be careful review when you're talking about
- 6 working for home. That is not a proper incentive in terms
- 7 of this Board should really look into that instance
- 8 whereas it did not work then and why are we going to
- 9 reward people to work from home? We are not working for
- 10 home. DPD don't work from home. Nobody's working from
- 11 home. Now. They are engaging in daily activities in terms
- 12 of working on site. So I think we needed to carefully
- 13 review that type of proposal.
- 14 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Commissioner Hernandez.
- 15 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Thank you. Through the
- 16 Chair. I work from home and I'm very-
- 17 COMMISSIONER BELL: You're not the city of Detroit.
- 18 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: I'm extremely productive.
- 19 But now along those same lines, just a very quick, well,
- 20 two quick questions. One was that process, and I'm
- 21 assuming that's the case vetted through city HR work home
- 22 policy.
- 23 MR. WARFIELD: Yes. We were in communication with
- 24 City HR as it relates to work for home before we were
- 25 able to release this. Yeah.



- 1 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Perfect. Second question. 90
- 2 days equals overdue, correct?
- 3 MR. WARFIELD: Yes, sir.
- 4 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Backlogs are 30 days.
- 5 MR. WARFIELD: No.
- 6 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Well, no. I mean, you have
- 7 30 days to complete.
- 8 MR. WARFIELD: 30 days to complete the backlog case.
- 9 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Can you just expand upon
- 10 that?
- 11 MR. WARFIELD: Sure.
- 12 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Give a little more context
- 13 as to why it's only a 30-day window even though the
- 14 investigative tools and process still needs to play out
- 15 thoroughly.
- MR. WARFIELD: Sure. Thank you for that question and
- 17 through the Chair. One of the things that we know and
- 18 understand that there is somewhat what we consider some
- 19 cases that could be moved fairly quickly. Certainly,
- 20 there are some cases that will take more resources and a
- 21 lot more time. But there is an inventory that has already
- 22 been conducted that was started with Secretary Shaw and
- 23 the supervising investigators when she came on board.
- 24 Looking at that inventory, it leads us to believe that
- 25 these cases inappropriately and efficiently and



- 1 thoroughly be closed within a 30-day window for the most
- 2 part. There will be some that will go a little bit
- 3 longer.
- 4 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Okay. Can I get one more?
- 5 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 6 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Can we expect or anticipate
- 7 in February 2024 or sooner at the completion of this plan
- 8 to receive more of a formal report out?
- 9 MR. WARFIELD: Yes.
- 10 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: That includes, you know,
- 11 the, the length of the, the backlog, how many were
- 12 administrative closed and so forth? Just the
- 13 subcategories that exist.
- MR. WARFIELD: Through the Chair. Absolutely. That's
- 15 what we're planning on doing. I do want to be clear
- 16 because I don't want to be misleading to anyone. These
- 17 are the cases that we know what is in our shop, and there
- 18 may be others that are outside of our shop. But these are
- 19 the ones that are under our control that we have the
- 20 opportunity and the responsibility to do something about.
- 21 Those are the ones we definitely give that report to.
- 22 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Perfect. Thank you.
- 23 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes. Any other questions?
- 24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Mr. Chairman.
- 25 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.



- 1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: What's out of your shop? What
- 2 does that mean?
- 3 MR. WARFIELD: The ones that are out of our shop?
- 4 Well, there were several cases, hundreds of cases that
- 5 were taken out of our shop that are under investigation.
- 6 That happened some months ago.
- 7 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Though the Chair. We have no
- 8 idea when those cases are coming back?
- 9 MR. WARFIELD: We don't know. I'm sorry. Through the
- 10 Chair. We have no idea what the status of those cases
- 11 are, nor do we have any idea how they're going to be once
- 12 they get back.
- 13 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: I can speak on that. I was
- 14 told June the 30th is when the report is going to come
- 15 out.
- MR. WARFIELD: Okay.
- 17 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: So hold on to your hats when
- 18 that report comes out June the 30th. Anything else?
- 19 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Well, through the Chair. So we
- 20 have no idea as to how many of those cases were out.
- MR. WARFIELD: Through the Chair, not the ones that
- 22 were removed from OCI's office. We have no idea.
- 23 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Thank you.
- MR. WARFIELD: Thank you.
- 25 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Okay. Thank you. Report from



- 1 Board Secretary.
- 2 MR. BROWN: Mr. Chair, I'm sitting in for Board
- 3 Secretary Shaw, and there's a couple of items that you
- 4 wanted me to introduce. Currently you have some incoming
- 5 correspondence that's in your folder. They're listed on
- 6 the agenda. Regarding the committee meetings, Budget,
- 7 Disciplinary and Towing, there's nothing at this time.
- 8 Personnel and Training, there's an open chair position,
- 9 and within that Personnel and Training DPD applicant
- 10 appeals, there are three of them. Gary and Jones have
- 11 been outstanding since 12 of 2022. Rashard Dickinson
- 12 outstanding since January the first, 2023. Lorenzo Covin
- 13 outstanding since 12 of 2022. Also Supervising
- 14 Investigative position. Chief Investigator Warfeild has
- 15 selected his recommendation and would provide the
- 16 recommendation to Personnel and Training or the Board.
- 17 The executive manager for fiscal, Chairperson Ferguson,
- 18 is interviewing those four candidates during the week of
- 19 6-5 and will provide a recommendation to Personnel and
- 20 Training of this Board. Citizen complaint, which is
- 21 chaired by Commissioner Cedric Banks.
- MR. BROWN: This complaint appeal processed. The SOP
- 23 revision draft was emailed to Committee Chairperson Banks
- 24 on 5-16. He has a tentative meeting date of 6-27. Policy
- 25 Committee, which is chaired by Commissioner Willie



- 1 Burton. BOPC bylaws is under reviewed by staff to add
- 2 language regarding committees. Proposed language will be
- 3 presented to the committee or this Board. License plate
- 4 readers directed 101.12 data sharing. There are
- 5 amendments that is being proposed for that. Potential
- 6 memorandum for outstanding concerns. Directive 205.11
- 7 officer involved shooting investigation is in progress.
- 8 The last action taken on that was November 2022. The
- 9 staff is conducting analysis and preparing to solicit
- 10 updated community feedback on this policy. 307.8 gunshot
- 11 detection system is in progress. The last action taken on
- 12 that one was on November 22. The staff is also conducting
- 13 the analysis and preparing to be solicited updated
- 14 commuter feedback. Mr. Chair, there are eight additional
- 15 policies that be coming forward.
- 16 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: All right.
- MR. BROWN: That's Secretary report.
- 18 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Thank you. Announcements.
- 19 MR. BROWN: Mr. Chair, the announcements. The next
- 20 BOPC meeting is June 15th, 2023, at 3:00 PM located at
- 21 Detroit Public Safety Headquarters. That address is 1301
- 22 Third Street, 48226. The next community meeting,
- 23 Thursday, July 13th, 2023 at 6:30 with the 10th Precinct
- 24 hosting at Labors local 1191. That address is 2161 West
- 25 Grand Boulevard. Zip code 482008. The announcements, Mr.



06/08/2023 Page 82

- 1 Chair.
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Thank you. Yes. 2.
- CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Through the Chair for an 3
- announcement. I still want to announce that we are still 4
- looking for certified teachers at Detroit Academy Arts 5
- 6 and Sciences, and we are offering \$100,000 to each
- certified teacher. Basically, so I'm saying that again.
- We still have some openings. I'd just like to announce 8
- that one more time just to make sure that if you know
- somebody in your family or a friend that is certified and 10
- looking for a good school and a good salary of a hundred 11
- 12 thousand in the beginning once they're hired, that will
- 13 be I'm asking that you get the word out. The second
- 14 thing, Mr. Chairman, I'm leaving Tuesday for East Africa
- 15 for two weeks, and I would like to ask that for your
- 16 prayers and also for an excused absence for two
- 17 Thursdays.
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: You got it, sir. You'll be 18
- back for swearing in, all right? 19
- 20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: Yes.
- 21 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Okay.
- CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'll do it from Africa. 22
- 23 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: All right. Unfinished
- business. No unfinished business. New business. 24
- 25 COMMISSIONER BANKS: New business right here, Mr.



06/08/2023 Page 83

- Chair.
- 2. CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 3 COMMISSIONER BANKS: I moved to amend the previously
- adopted motion to accept the recommendation of the Chief 4
- Investigator that investigator Sanford Kelly be 5
- discharged the amendment to add the effective date of
- June 16th, 2023.
- 8 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Is there a second?
- 9 COMMISSIONER: Support.
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Any discussion? All in favor 10
- of that new effective date of June 16th, 2023. All in 11
- 12. favor?
- 13 COMMISSIONERS: Aye.
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: All opposed? 14
- 15 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: No.
- 16 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: No.
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Two nos. Okay. That has been 17
- amended to June 16th, 2023. Now I'd like to have a motion 18
- 19 to adjourn.
- 20 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: What about new business. New
- 21 business.
- CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: That was still new business. 22
- 23 That was new business.
- 24 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: I'm sorry then. I thought that
- 25 was unfinished business.



- 1 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: No new business. Board members,
- 2 I'd like as we get ready to leave, I hate to be hogging
- 3 the time, but I think it's very important to know that
- 4 many of these committees are not meeting. I think we all
- 5 ought to be concerned about it. We're not getting these
- 6 reports out on time. It's throwing us behind. I'd like to
- 7 ask that I'd like to move and try to get support that in
- 8 the event a committee does not meet and address a matter
- 9 within 30 days of receipt, the matter is referred to the
- 10 Board's staff to address and provide a recommendation
- 11 directly to the full Board for the decision.
- 12 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Do we understand?
- 13 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes. If you don't meet with
- 14 your committees, we can't keep stalling these committees
- 15 out. So the staff is going to have to go ahead and-
- 16 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: Was that motion
- 17 seconded, Mr. Chair?
- 18 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: No, we were discussing.
- 19 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: You can't
- 20 discuss it if it's not seconded.
- 21 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Is there a second? He's making
- 22 a motion.
- 23 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: I second.
- 24 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: A second. Now discussion.
- 25 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: Thank you.



- 1 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: The discussion is when the
- 2 committees don't meet the work still has to get done. So
- 3 the staff has to do the work. It's just simple as that.
- 4 All in favor in that motion?
- 5 ATTORNEY ADAM SAXBY: Through the Chair. Pardon me. I
- 6 hate to interrupt. I just want to make sure that it's
- 7 clear that the Board is not delegating its discretionary
- 8 authority here and that the Board will be voting on the
- 9 final matter.
- 10 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes, sir.
- 11 ATTORNEY ADAM SAXBY: Thank you.
- 12 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Discussion.
- 13 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 14 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: I think it's more clarity.
- 15 So the ask is to delegate essentially that authority to
- 16 BOPC staff in the event that the Chairperson of a
- 17 committee does not act within 30 days. That's the
- 18 interpretation that I have. We are giving away our
- 19 authority.
- 20 CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Correct. Yeah.
- 21 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: You're not giving away
- 22 anything. If you move on your committees, you're not
- 23 giving it away.
- 24 COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: I'm not on committee. I'm
- 25 just saying in general.



- 1 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: But that's the thing. If you
- 2 are Chairperson of a committee, your committee is
- 3 responsible for meeting. So you should be able to meet
- 4 within 30 days. If not, ask for an extension, but to not
- 5 meet is not fair.
- 6 COMMISSIONER BERNARD: Mr. Chairman, I think you
- 7 should have that discussion with the committee Chairs. We
- 8 don't know who the new Chairman is going to create new
- 9 committees and new committee chairs so that the motion at
- 10 this point, I think is untimely. Because we don't have
- 11 committees. We just have a new election. We have a new
- 12 Chair. That person will make the decision regarding who
- 13 serves on committees and who will be Chair. So then we'll
- 14 see if that's the case.
- 15 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: That's fair. That's correct.
- 16 CHAIRPERSON HOLLEY: That is, I'll withdraw my
- 17 motion.
- 18 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Right. The motion has been
- 19 withdrawn. Now I'd like to have a motion to-
- 20 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: Mr. Chairman.
- 21 CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Yes.
- 22 PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: I'm sorry. But
- 23 once the motion is stated by you no one belongs to the
- 24 maker of the motion and the maker of the motion cannot
- 25 withdraw without permission of this body. All you need is



1	a motion to withdraw by the body, not the individual.
2	CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Okay. Go ahead.
3	CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Okay. I move that the motion be
4	withdrawn.
5	PARLIAMENTARIAN DR. FRANCIS JACKSON: Yes.
6	COMMISSIONER HERNANDEZ: Second.
7	CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Any further discussion? All in
8	favor?
9	CHAIRPERSON HOLT: Aye.
10	CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: All opposed? Okay. The motion
11	is withdrawn. Now we have a motion to adjourn.
12	COMMISSIONERS: So move.
13	CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: All in favor?
14	CHAIRPERSON FERGUSON: Aye. This meeting is now
15	adjourned.
16	
17	
18	(Meeting Adjourned at 8:37pm)
19	
20	
21	
22	
23	
24	



25

1	
2	
3	
4	STATE OF MICHIGAN)
5)
6	COUNTY OF WAYNE)
7	
8	RECORDER'S CERTIFICATE AND NOTARIZATION
9	
10	I, Donald Handyside, Court Recorder, do
11	hereby certify that on June 8, 2023 at 6:30 p.m., I
12	did record the Detroit BOPC meeting, the same being
13	later reduced to typewriting and that the foregoing
14	is a true and accurate transcription of said
15	electronic recording taken at such time and place.
16	I further certify that I am not related to
17	or employed by any party of this cause or their
18	respective counsel.
19	
20	- Constant
21	DONALD HANDYSIDE (CER 1464)
22	Notary Public
23	My Commission Expires: 5/6/2027
24	



25

\$
\$100,000 82:6
\$25 23:7
\$40 23:9
\$500 23:10
(
(313) 22:25
-
-542-2191 22:25
1
1 3:18 17:23 48:16,17,20,23 49:17 58:7
1,856 48:4
1-800 18:20 19:16 20:8
10 28:11 48:9,19 62:5 69:19
10% 60:2
10,000 29:24
10.5 58:5
101.12 81:4
105 58:8
10:30 25:17
10th 22:17 68:18 81:23
11 50:16
110 47:14
114 2:11
119 60:12
1191 81:24
11:00 18:2 72:12,21
12 36:13 48:14 55:5 62:5 80:11,13

12,000 19:5,6 22:18

124 47:17 49:12 **12:00** 22:20 **12th** 63:13 73:24 **13** 48:8,13,16,19 50:8,16 **1301** 81:21 **13660** 37:8 **13721** 38:21 **138** 49:21 **13th** 63:11 81:23 **14** 31:17 48:11,23 **14-year-old** 31:21 14th 22:17 74:5 **15** 48:3,8,21 50:14 52:20 65:18 70:2 **15%** 59:20 **150** 47:10 **153** 48:13 15th 81:20 **16** 47:24 60:7 16-year-old 34:6 **162** 49:5 **16th** 30:12 83:7,11,18 **17** 31:17 48:13 69:25 **18** 36:13 **180** 36:3 **19** 50:22 **19%** 47:5 60:6 **199** 47:13 **1st** 4:19,24 2 **2** 3:22 22:21 31:9 47:16 49:17

58:7 62:5 67:20

2.84 44:18

20 47:25 65:18

20-11-12 44:2

200 24:24 25:5

2002 49:2

2014 50:5

2022 49:7,9,11 50:4 80:11,13 81:8

2023 4:11,19,25 49:3,7,10 50:4 73:7,19,24 74:5 80:12 81:20,23 83:7,11,18

2024 75:17 78:7

2047 47:9,10

205.11 81:6

20th 72:9,20

21 60:22

2161 81:24

21st 63:21

22 48:5 60:22 81:12

222 48:4

225 24:25

23 47:16 48:9

24th—i 51:5

25 47:19 74:8

253 73:17 75:16

260 44:20

27 60:23

275 47:8

28 30:14 50:2 60:5,8

29% 47:16

2:00 22:20

2nd 21:5

3

3 17:24 47:19 48:12,13,16

3,455 47:7

30 47:16 50:5 56:12 75:1 77:4,

7,8 84:9 85:17 86:4

30-day 77:13 78:1

307.8 81:10

30950 23:3

30th 79:14,18

31 49:24

31% 47:3

31st 47:7 64:1

32 47:21

324 49:9

36 50:12

38 50:1

39 47:18

39% 47:19

3:00 72:12,21 81:20

3:40 19:17

3rd 18:2 22:4

4

4 3:25 21:5 62:5

4% 59:23

4,400 19:17

40 15:16 41:10,11

41 21:7 50:12

427 48:2

45 69:21

471 47:11

474 47:11

48 47:25

482008 81:25

48226 81:22

48227 37:9

4th 18:22

5

5 47:19 48:5,15 50:13

5-16 80:24

50 42:9

52 47:20

538 48:24

55 47:15

553 48:2

5:30 22:12,17

5th 19:17 21:9,22

6

6 16:1 38:19 48:6 49:16 58:7

62:5

6-27 80:24

6-5 80:19

60 50:25 56:13

60,000 58:6

600 20:13

61% 47:18

64 47:18

66 49:5,11,12

69% 47:2

6:00 22:19 38:17

6:30 40:20 81:23

6:40 18:22

7

7 4:5 50:15 58:7 68:19

7% 17:23 47:2

71 47:8

71% 47:15

74 48:12

78 47:15

7:42 20:9

7th 20:9 22:10

8

8 47:22 62:5

80 48:15

81 50:11

81% 47:3

8:37pm 87:18

8th 4:10 63:24

9

9 17:25

9% 59:19

90 56:13 74:21 77:1

90% 47:1

91 30:10

911 27:17

92-year-old 42:20

93% 47:1

96 49:3,6

Α

ability 8:3 45:9

absence 82:16

absences 48:10

Absolutely 78:14

abstaining 14:11

abstention 13:24

abstentions 13:19

Abuse 20:22

abuses 21:3

academy 47:25 49:21,22 51:1,

2 82:5 accept 10:15 83:4 accident 22:4 accidents 45:15 acclimation 16:14 accommodate 57:12 accounts 44:21 acknowledge 28:4 acknowledging 32:21 act 85:17 **Acting** 73:14 action 39:12,14 41:8 81:8,11 **active** 59:10 63:6 65:5 66:10 actively 61:18 62:9 64:13 activities 28:18,25 29:9 59:6 66:9 76:11 **ADAM** 14:4,22,25 15:5 85:5,11 add 56:9 81:1 83:6 added 2:25 addition 20:19 additional 19:10,15 25:4 46:22 50:15 51:4 60:16 74:12. 13 81:14 **additionally** 46:20 53:10 address 32:12 34:19 59:5 81:21,24 84:8,10 addressed 13:19 **addresses** 42:11,12 addressing 37:19 61:4 adjourn 83:19 87:11 adjourned 87:15,18 **admin** 53:12

administrative 73:20 78:12

adopted 83:4

advertise 57:11

advertising 51:10 analysis 34:17 81:9,13 advisement 33:9 advocate 62:16 affair 45:20 affirm 7:21 afraid 43:3 **Africa** 82:14,22 afternoon 28:10 age 70:1 71:8 agencies 21:8 agency 43:24 44:1 54:11 agenda 4:10,18 7:6,10 31:1 80:6 **agents** 61:15 aggravated 60:2,7 agility 47:17 ahead 84:15 87:2 **Ainsley** 73:13 air 36:4 44:5 **Alan** 5:19 alarm 52:20 alcohol 23:23 align 35:9 allowing 37:6 Almighty 3:2 alongs 26:7 **Alright** 46:8 71:13,15 amazing 9:4 Amen 2:20,21 3:8 **amend** 83:3 amended 83:18 amendment 83:6 amendments 81:5 American 5:16 areas 60:20,21,24 62:7

and— 84:15 **animal** 34:25 **Annie** 3:19 43:18 announce 82:4,8 announcement 50:11 82:4 announcements 39:23,25 81:18,19,25 anonymously 27:4 anti-bullying 63:3 anticipate 78:6 anymore 10:5 apologize 14:14 53:21 appeal 80:22 appeals 80:10 appeared 47:15,18 applicant 80:9 applications 47:7,9 74:24 appointed 7:5 43:19 44:17 appointees 43:17 **appointment** 28:20 51:20 appointments 49:20 appreciation 67:25 appreciative 66:20 approaching 32:18 appropriately 73:16 75:12,17 approval 4:10,18,24 **approved** 4:18,23 5:7 50:12 73:22 74:10 approximately 58:8 arbitration 53:13 archived 47:10 area 18:3,5,11,14 19:9 22:4 39:2 42:6 60:17 67:1 72:9,16

arise 59:5 **Armory** 51:7

arms 37:5 arrest 61:18

arrested 20:2 42:15,17 43:6

arrests 18:17 21:2

arrival 19:3

arrived 18:6,13,25 19:19

20:11

Arts 82:5

Ashton 18:3

assaults 60:2,7,8

assembly 22:17

assigned 58:9 65:15 74:5,23

assignments 58:10

assist 18:14 71:18

assistance 47:2,3

assistants 48:3,5

assisting 62:6

assists 62:17,19

association 38:18 58:15,18

assuming 76:21

At-large 3:20 43:18

ATF 49:16

attempted 30:3

attend 25:14 57:13

attendance 21:12,17 28:11

63:15

attended 68:21

attending 68:20

attention 39:3

attitude 2:19

attorney 3:21 13:19 14:4,18, 19,20,22,25 15:1,5,13 29:3 41:15 85:5,11

attrition 48:7

ATV 26:17,21

ATVS 26:12 27:2,6

audience 8:4 14:17 32:12

33:22 44:7

audio 5:19 42:9 72:23

August 63:24

authority 85:8,15,19

Avenue 22:18,21 37:8

awaiting 47:12

aware 52:14

awareness 21:11 23:6

Awesome 51:12 56:19

Aye 4:16 5:5 83:13 87:9,14

В

babies 35:1,2

back 3:10 8:4,5 9:14,21 10:2 21:9 26:19,21,22 31:4 37:1 47:23 50:12 53:10 62:7 63:12 68:10 69:15,22 76:1 79:8,12 82:19

background 50:1 74:6

backlog 73:7,10,12,17,25 74:7,8,9,12,23 75:1,2,6,13,16, 17 76:4 77:8 78:11

Backlogs 77:4

backup 18:13

bad 34:2,11 39:20

balance 38:14

Baldy 6:21

ball 30:15

bank 44:20

Banks 3:23 11:4,6,7 13:1 15:23 24:7,8,19 51:13,14 69:1,2 70:18,21 71:14 80:21, 23 82:25 83:3

bar 49:4

Bardon 69:11

bars 38:9

Barton 38:17 58:19

basically 50:20 82:7

basis 61:3 63:2 75:5

basketball 36:12 70:25 71:25

72:2

beats 66:3

Beaumont 20:10

bed 31:15

began 19:9

begin 32:5

beginning 22:17 47:6 51:5

82:12

behalf 57:6

believed 37:17

belittled 42:15

bell 3:24 23:15,16,25 35:16 40:1 52:5,12,21 53:2,3,5,8 54:4,5,12 66:16,17 75:23,25

76:17

belongs 86:23

Belton 18:3

berated 42:14

Bernard 3:21,22 11:15 13:2 14:12,14,24 15:3,6,9,11,15, 23,24 16:13,21 17:9 24:21,22 25:8 28:21 30:1,16 51:15,16

67:16,17 71:17 83:16 86:6

Bernice 28:12

Bethune 58:21

Bettison 21:13

big 27:8 70:23

bike 66:6

bikes 66:6

billion 44:18

binder 73:9 birthday 30:22

bit 25:25 62:25 78:2

Black 34:6 40:8 43:14,15 44:7

Blackwell 58:17

blasts 68:5

bless 3:8 32:2 35:24

blessed 43:12 64:10

blessing 36:7

blessings 69:3

blew 32:21 33:6

block 18:10 19:5,6,18 20:13 42:8,10

Blossom 5:12 57:9

Blount 33:19,21,22 34:14

board 3:1 8:2,7,8 10:5 13:7 33:21 34:16 39:12,13,21,22, 24 40:2,12,17 41:12 43:17 46:3,5,9 54:25 56:11 57:2,25 73:5,9 76:7 77:23 80:1,2,16, 20 81:3 84:1,11 85:7,8

Board's 34:15 84:10

boastfulness 57:22

body 14:8,10 73:23 86:25 87:1

Boggle 36:5 **bomb** 44:21

bonds 44:19

BOPC 5:10 16:8 81:1,20 85:16

boss 44:17

bottom 52:16

Boulevard 81:25

boundaries 58:8

Bowie 59:11

bowling 23:7

box 25:25

boxed 73:25

boyfriend 70:3

brain 40:24

bravery 34:6

break 27:20,23

breath 32:8

Brian 59:1

Brianna 5:13 6:23

Bridge 21:20

briefed 50:15

Briefly 54:5

Brightmore 42:8

Brilliant 58:17

bring 8:24 9:8,12 29:12 56:23

broke 36:14 **broken** 26:12

Brooks 58:22

brother 41:7

brought 33:1 76:1

Broughton 37:11,13,15,16

38:6 58:20

Brown 3:15,17,19,21,23,24 4:1,3,4,7,8,9 5:10,11,21,23 6:9,11 28:9,10 30:6 32:4 33:18 34:21 35:25 37:7,10 38:24 40:7,10 41:9 42:4 43:13,14 44:24 80:2,22 81:17,

Bryan 2:2 3:17 8:6 43:22,25

budget 47:4 80:6

build 23:5

bullets 43:7

bulls 41:21,23

bullying 70:8,10,11,13,16

Bureau 46:10

burglaries 59:23

Burkes 58:24

burned 42:25 43:5

burns 44:9,12

Burton 4:1 81:1

busier 60:22

business 3:2 59:10 82:24,25 83:20,21,22,23,25 84:1

Butler 6:12 56:23 57:2,4,25 58:14 63:14 64:15,16

bylaws 10:17,21 13:7 81:1

С

cage 42:16

calendar 49:4

call 5:22 9:19,20 13:25 18:3, 24 19:18 20:10 27:17 28:11 40:21 58:23 66:13

called 13:24 35:18 43:24 44:2

59:11 62:4

calls 24:16 26:12

cameras 29:9

candidates 13:17 80:18

candy 59:13 63:25

cannabis 40:24 41:25

canvasing 19:9

capacity 18:8

captain 6:4 44:11 58:2 66:22

car 9:3 18:12 22:1 25:24 29:13 32:20 33:5 59:21 60:21,24

cards 60:16

care 3:3 37:21

cared 37:18

career 51:7

careers 41:14

careful 31:8 76:5

carefully 76:12

careless 33:16

caretaking 42:23

Carmen 5:17

Carol 58:16

carryover 48:22

cars 29:21 35:2 45:19,20

Carter 4:3 5:8 24:1,2 54:3 66:15

Carter's 6:14

case 2:18 18:17 19:14 44:2 73:7 74:3,6 75:2,13,16 76:21 77:8 86:14

caseload 74:20

caseloads 73:25

cases 22:20,22 48:23 50:15 73:17,18,21,25 74:4,7,8,9,12, 14,15,23 75:1,2,6,17 77:19, 20,25 78:17 79:4,8,10,20

cash 23:10 36:11

cat 42:20

catch 38:3

categories 48:14

Catholic 33:23

cats 42:18,24

caught 42:24 70:11

causing 40:25

CBS 21:20

cease 61:21

Cedric 3:23 11:4,7 13:1 15:22 80:21

cell 3:14 29:12,15 34:7

cells 40:24

center 20:3 42:18

certified 82:5,7,10

chair 5:21 6:11,14,18 7:1,6,8, 11 8:20 9:15 10:2,6,8,12 11:4, 6,7,11,12,14,15 14:4,22 15:18 16:3,7 17:13 24:8,9 25:21 28:10 30:19 33:18 37:7,10

40:7,10 44:24 45:13 46:7,16 51:14,18 54:14 66:19 69:2 70:18 73:4 76:16 77:17 78:14 79:7,10,19,21 80:2,8 81:14,19 82:1,3 83:1 84:17 85:5 86:12, 13

chaired 80:21,25

chairman 10:9,14 11:3,20 13:3 14:12 15:9 16:13 24:5 25:19 28:2 30:24 40:11 43:25 44:25 45:6,21 55:23 68:3 75:23 78:24 82:14 86:6,8,20

Chairperson 2:1,2 3:9,17 4:9, 12,13,14,15,17,20,22 5:1,3,6, 20,21,24,25 6:9,16 7:1,3,4,8, 9,10,12,19,20 8:7,16 9:1,17 10:10,13,16,20,24,25 11:2,5, 7,11,12,14,16,18,20,23 12:1, 4,9,12,15,18,19,23 13:4,21 14:2,13 15:8,10,14,17,22 16:1,7,9,15,19,22,25 17:4,10, 15 23:13 24:1,4,5,7,20 25:20, 21,22 26:9,24 27:7,13,25 28:3,6,8 30:8 31:19,24 32:1 33:17 34:14 38:23 41:10 42:3 43:9 44:25 45:1,2,6,21 46:4,6, 8,12,14 51:12,15,17,18,23,24 52:4,10,18 53:4,7,14,20,24 54:3,13,20 55:20,23 56:4,7,9, 18,21,22 64:6,7,10 65:8,11, 14,17,23 66:1,4,12,15,18 67:6,7,16 68:2 69:1 70:15,17, 20 71:13 72:6,19,22 73:1 75:21,24 76:14 78:5,23,24,25 79:1,7,13,17,19,23,25 80:17, 23 81:16,18 82:2,3,18,20,21, 22,23 83:2,8,10,14,15,17,20, 22,24 84:1,12,13,18,21,23,24 85:1,10,13,16,20,21 86:1,2, 15,16,18,21 87:2,3,7,9,10,13, 14

chairs 86:7,9

challenges 59:17,25 60:1

Chambers 6:4 36:23 57:18,20, 23,24 58:2,19 59:15 60:9 61:1,17 62:9,24 63:14 64:9,22 65:10,13,16,22,24 66:3,5,14

67:3,15 68:16,25 69:6

chance 10:3

change 9:7

changed 44:14

Channel 31:8

Chapel 19:5,7

chaplain 22:24 64:25 65:9,12

chaplains 21:24

charged 54:23,24 55:1 70:5

Charlotte 58:17

Charnita 28:12

charter 7:24

Chase 44:20

chasing 61:13

check 18:7,14 19:12 24:12 27:5 38:11,13,14

checking 18:11 24:17

checks 38:12 61:15 62:12

cheek 20:24

Chicago 2:12

chief 5:11,25 6:2,6,24 17:12, 13,16,17,18 18:6,21 19:14 20:6,23 21:5,7,10,16 22:9,10 23:1,16,22 24:9,11,25 25:2, 11,12,17 26:6,16 27:1,12,15 31:12 40:12,13,15 41:20 45:7, 13,17 46:2,5 52:4,6,14 55:12, 17,20,23 56:3,5,16 65:25 66:2 73:3,5 74:10 75:15,19,20 80:14 83:4

chief's 53:10

child 20:11,17,22 21:2

children 20:19 21:25 22:3 25:15 30:14 31:9 40:16,18

chips 44:5,15

choose 33:25

Christ 2:14 3:7

church 2:5,10,15 33:23 36:3, 4,14 37:2,8 57:8,14 64:17 72:11,16

churches 65:5,18

circumstance 55:9

circumstances 54:22

cited 26:17,22

citizen 73:11 80:20

citizens 43:15 44:19 68:14

city 7:24 8:1 21:10,13,22 24:24 25:18 26:18,23 31:7 34:18 35:7 39:7,10 40:18 41:13,20 43:16 44:19 46:1 58:6 68:14 74:15 76:1,17,21, 24

civilian 29:21 47:4,24 48:3,6

civilians 47:3 48:4,9,14

claim 27:9

Clair 5:14 6:24

clarity 85:14

class 47:25 71:15

classes 49:22,23 63:4 69:4,5 70:22

clean 72:16

cleanup 72:10

clear 33:25 78:15 85:7

clock 41:9

close 12:11 59:20 60:6 70:1 73:16,21 75:13

closed 4:24 11:21 12:5,24 16:16,20 17:6 74:9 78:1,12

closet 22:3 31:13

closing 12:8,16,19,23 17:3,4 62:24

clothes 18:7 61:2

co-founder 37:16

code 81:25

cold 22:20,22 30:12

Coleman 44:3,23 69:12

collaboration 73:13

collect 42:13

collected 73:18

collecting 61:19,23

college 50:23

combating 60:1 62:11

combing 61:9

command 24:16 45:18

commander 6:4,7 36:22 57:17,20,22,23,24 58:1,19 59:15 60:9 61:1,17 62:9,24 63:14 64:9,22 65:10,13,16,20, 22,24 66:3,5,14 67:3,7,15 68:16,25 69:3,6 72:8

commemorate 34:3

comment 66:20

comments 45:3

commission 55:24

commissioner 3:21,23,24 4:1, 3,4,7,21 5:2,7,8,9 6:11 7:7,11 10:9,11,12,18 11:3,6,15,22 12:25 13:1,7 14:12,14,24 15:3,6,9,11,15,18,21,24 16:8, 13,21 17:1,7,9,11 23:14,16,25 24:1,2,4,7,8,19,21,22 25:8 28:2,4,7 30:1,16 35:6 37:11 38:24 40:1 45:5 51:13,14,15, 16,23 52:5,12,21 53:3,5,8 54:3,4,5,12,13,14,15,19 55:4. 13,19,21 64:6 66:15,16,17,18, 19 67:16,17 68:2,3,4,17 69:1, 2 70:18,21 71:14,17 75:23,25 76:14,15,17,18 77:1,4,6,9,12 78:4,6,10,22 80:21,25 82:25 83:3,9,16 85:12,14,24 86:6 87:6

Commissioner's 57:3

commissioners 2:8,21 3:1,16 4:16 5:5 8:2,7 10:6 13:14 37:14 43:18 53:15 57:14,21

73:8,10 83:13 87:12

committee 28:23 29:25 80:6, 23,25 81:3 84:8 85:17,24 86:2,7,9

committees 81:2 84:4,14 85:2,22 86:9,11,13

committing 19:24

communicate 25:13

communication 76:23

communications 28:8

communities 57:17 59:8

community 2:16,18 6:12 21:17,19 22:3,10,15 23:4,6 26:1 37:13,17,19,25 45:24 46:4 56:24 57:5,19 58:11,13, 15,18,21 59:6,9 63:2,8,10 64:2 67:4,8,14,19,22,24 68:20,24 72:13,14,16 81:10,

commuter 81:14

companies 29:17

compare 49:11

compared 17:24,25 49:12 59:19,21,24 60:8

comparison 49:1,8

complaint 80:20,22

complaints 73:11

complete 74:7,23 77:7,8

completed 74:4,13,24

completion 78:7

compliance 73:17

concern 36:13 51:25

concerned 37:19 64:12 84:5

concerns 57:16 59:5 61:5 75:10 81:6

concert 63:18

concise 66:21

concludes 23:11 51:10

condition 20:24 condolences 67:24 conduct 23:22 conducted 77:22 conducting 81:9,12 Conference 21:12 confidence 57:21 conflict 63:3 69:4,10,13 70:16 confrontation 20:1 confuse 13:8 Congratulations 8:3 16:2 17:11 congregation 2:10 57:7 congressmen 41:15 connecting 72:25 consideration 32:25 33:13 considered 14:3 consistent 68:10 consistently 14:18 constantly 24:12 25:5 39:7 60:24 64:1 66:10 **constitution** 7:22 28:14 constitutional 28:25 contact 18:19 19:16 20:8 22:24 24:15 26:7 27:17,22 30:3 contacts 29:3 context 77:12 **continue** 21:3 28:24 29:5,8 54:15 60:15 70:12 continued 32:22 33:7 continues 74:19 **continuous** 48:11,15 contract 21:6 49:25 50:10

contribution 24:23

control 32:14 33:2 58:10

78:19 controls 74:25 conversation 25:3 conveyed 20:2 coordinate 59:6 72:25 coordinated 51:2 **Cornelius** 2:3 57:7 corporal 48:23 **Corps** 65:9,12 **corral** 32:15 **correct** 13:22 34:14 77:2 85:20 86:15 corrected 8:17 Correctional 69:17 Corrections 61:15 correctly 29:23 correspondence 80:5 cost 23:7 council 21:10,13,14,15 35:7 37:15 57:6 58:6.21 Councilman 40:20 councils 35:8 count 15:20 **country** 21:20 **Counts** 67:20 County 20:4 couple 3:10 9:12 25:22 45:2 80:3 **court** 5:18 55:2,6 62:20,22 71:2 **Courts** 67:20 cover 18:12 46:18,22 53:11 covered 21:21 37:24 **covers** 48:10 Covid 57:4 76:3

Covin 80:12 crash 22:1 create 86:8 created 46:23 48:25 76:4 **crime** 17:23 18:19 19:16,25 20:8 25:14,18 34:17,18 39:15, 16 59:16 60:16 65:19 crime's 60:19 crimes 17:23 59:16 61:11 66:11 critical 34:8 Cromwell 43:23 73:14 Cromwell's 74:1 crossed 53:18 current 49:20 custody 61:24 **Customs** 49:17 cut 39:14 D daily 76:11 danger 63:4 dangerous 34:3 Darnella 34:7 data 17:23 34:18 81:4 date 21:6 59:19,21,24 60:3,11, 14 80:24 83:6,11 dates 44:22

dating 23:17

David 58:25

71:23 74:12

daughter 42:22

Davis 2:4,7,9,22 6:12 37:12

38:24,25 39:18 57:7 58:21

day 26:5 29:7 32:17 53:20

60:18 61:8,12 65:1 68:10

days 42:16,18 56:13 60:6,8 62:13 74:13,21 75:1,9 77:2,4, 7.8 84:9 85:17 86:4

DC 41:7 52:8 53:9

deal 34:2 40:17 45:25

deans 69:14,18

death 19:17

debatable 12:3,4 16:23,25

deceased 19:3,8,23

decide 8:20

decision 84:11 86:12

declared 19:3

dedicated 58:22 61:21 62:16

dedicating 60:16

deed 3:5

delay 8:6 10:4

delegate 85:15

delegating 85:7

delete 29:15

deleted 14:16

delighted 71:20

demand 34:15

denied 50:17

department 15:2 17:19,20 21:6 23:12 41:16 46:25 47:23 54:8 61:14 64:25 66:23

department's 14:9 22:13

departmental 46:18,24

departments 49:14

depend 54:21

depicted 46:24

deploy 61:7

deployed 27:15

deploying 60:15

deputy 6:2,6 17:13,16,17 18:6, 21 19:14 20:6,23 21:12,16

22:9 23:1,16,22 24:9,11 25:2, 12 26:6,16 27:1,12,15 40:15 41:24 45:7,13,17 46:2,5 55:12,17 56:3,5,16

Derrick 6:5 44:3,10,22 58:2

Deshaune 17:16

detailed 54:9

details 51:7

detained 18:16 42:17

detection 81:11

detective 29:14,18 44:10

48:20 62:17

detectives 19:8 20:3 61:20

Detention 20:3 42:18

deter 66:11

determine 19:4 21:3

deterred 70:7

Detroit 7:24 8:2 19:21 20:2,21 21:5,9,10,20 22:7 23:4 24:24 25:18 31:7 33:23 35:15 36:9 37:9 39:11 40:19 43:16 44:19 48:1 50:23 51:1 58:17 70:25 72:4 74:16 76:1,17 81:21 82:5

Detroit's 21:22 57:19

Detroiter 32:7 33:24

Detroiters 48:2,3,4,5,6

Deuce 62:4

developed 73:12

devices 29:10

diapers 22:2

Dick 41:25

Dickinson 80:11

dictates 55:9

died 34:10 71:1

difference 54:1 70:22,23

digging 60:18

direct 14:20

directed 81:4

direction 25:7 55:10 60:10

67:23 70:7

Directive 81:6

directly 84:11

director 5:16 25:3 51:19 54:5

disabled 17:20 48:13,16

discharge 7:25

discharged 83:6

Disciplinary 80:7

discovered 19:1,13 21:1

discretionary 85:7

discuss 84:20

discussing 84:18

discussion 4:15,22,23 5:3 39:24 83:10 84:24 85:1,12

86:7 87:7

dispatched 18:2,23 20:9

disqualified 47:11

disqualified,117 47:12

Distortion 42:10 72:23

District 3:18,22,25 4:5 67:20

68:19

districts 58:7

disturbing 13:6

Dixon 58:19

documentation 74:16

doesn't 35:16 41:1

dogs 72:17

domestic 62:18

Don 5:17

donated 22:1

doors 43:4

double 18:21 38:11 62:4

downtown 2:12 25:11 37:24

39:15



dozen 42:18

DPD 5:15 21:24 22:1,11 23:1, 17 51:2,6 76:10 80:9

draft 80:23

dream 9:5

drive 26:19 32:22 69:22

driver 33:16 70:2

driver's 32:23 35:20

driveway 18:9,15

driving 26:17 32:17 35:19 41:3,12

drop 48:24

dropped 18:24 19:1

drove 18:10

due 34:5,8 47:3 67:23 75:1

Duggan 44:18

Durhal 21:15

duties 8:1

Ε

Earl 58:24

earlier 27:21 63:16

early 62:13

east 2:11 45:17 65:11 82:14

easy 26:10

eat 3:12

Echoes 36:4

ED 41:16

Edison's 40:15

Edward 59:2

effect 21:7

effective 62:14 83:6,11

effects 21:17

efficiency 75:8

efficiently 77:25

effort 39:8

efforts 25:6 61:25

eighth 21:24 42:6,9 73:7

elected 6:9 13:12

election 13:8,16,18 86:11

elections 10:5

elementary 22:12 36:11 71:9,

11

eligible 74:11,22

elimination 73:7,12

Ellis 5:13 6:21

email 41:4 52:22 68:5

emailed 80:23

emails 68:12

embedded 61:14

emergency 18:25

encompasses 58:5

encourage 39:12,21 40:2

encouraged 20:8

end 29:7

ended 70:4

enforcement 22:15 37:22,25

38:2 43:24 44:1 54:11

engage 64:2 65:5

engaged 58:15 65:1,6

engagement 23:4

engaging 76:11

enhance 8:21

enjoy 9:14 40:12

enjoyed 9:3

entered 5:8,9

entertainer 63:23

entire 67:24

entry 44:9

epidemic 39:8

equal 74:14,15

equals 77:2

equipment 57:12

Eric 33:19,22

escalate 55:16

essentially 85:15

evaluate 53:15 74:3 75:7

evaluated 74:18

Evangel 36:4

evening 2:1,7,8 17:13,15 24:2

30:7,8 33:21 37:13,14,15 38:20 42:5 46:11,16 57:2,24

58:1

event 21:21 22:24 23:2 36:8,

21 65:6 67:12 72:2,8 84:8

85:16

events 18:1 50:20 59:11 63:2,

8 64:3 65:4

evidence 19:10,25 21:1 42:13,

14 61:19,23

evil 35:18,22,24

excellent 51:19

excited 7:4

excuse 4:2 7:8 30:1 61:4

excused 82:16

executive 80:17

exist 78:13

exists 37:23

expand 77:9

expect 78:6

experience 67:13

Explorers 63:6

extension 86:4

extremely 76:18

face 44:6,8,12 Facility 69:17

fact 9:25 34:8 39:25

F

fail 64:23

failed 47:16,19

failure 47:16,19

fair 51:7 54:16,18 86:5,15

fairly 77:19

faithfully 7:25

fall 44:5,15

fallen 63:20

familiar 65:11

families 22:23

family 9:21 19:12 32:25 37:4 82:10

fantastic 5:20 6:9,16 23:13 26:9 27:25 46:8 70:15 72:6, 19.22

fatal 18:22 21:23

favor 4:15 5:4 15:19,22,23 17:1,3,4,6 62:7 83:10,12 85:4 87:8,13

February 71:2 75:17 78:7

federal 24:23

fee 69:4 71:15,16

feed 72:12

feedback 81:10,14

feel 29:25 41:22 64:7,8

fell 30:13

Fellowship 50:22

Felonious 41:7

felony 54:23,24 55:1

felt 60:25

female 34:6

Ferguson 2:1,3 3:9,17 4:9,13, 15,17,22 5:3,6,20,25 6:9,16 7:3,9,12,20 8:6,16 9:1,17 10:10,16,25 11:2,5,7,11,16, 18,23 12:1,4,9,12,15,18,19,23 13:4,21 14:2,13 15:8,10,14, 17,22 16:1,9,15,19,22,25 17:4,10,15 23:13 24:1,4,7,20 25:20,22 26:9,24 27:7,13,25 28:3,6,8 31:19,24 32:1 33:17 38:23 40:11 41:10 42:3 43:9, 22,25 45:1 46:8,12,14 51:12, 15,17,23 54:3,13,20 56:9,18, 22 64:6 66:15,18 67:6,16 68:2 69:1 70:15,17,20 71:13 72:6, 19,22 73:1 75:21,24 76:14 78:5,23,25 79:13,17,25 80:17 81:16,18 82:2,18,21,23 83:2, 8,10,14,17,22 84:13,18,21,24 85:1,10,13,21 86:1,15,18,21 87:2,7,10,13,14

Ferrera 59:1

festivities 23:11

fight 60:15

fighting 34:17

figure 52:5

filled 46:25 47:1,2

filmed 40:1

final 85:9

find 34:18 38:9 73:8

finding 20:17

fine 52:18

finest 57:19

fire 2:12 61:21

firearm 20:18

fired 18:4,11

first-place 23:10

fiscal 47:6 80:17

fitness 22:14

flare 9:9

Fleming 6:21

Flemings 5:14

flew 32:20

Flexible 74:23

Flint 36:9

floor 57:1

Floyd 34:4,10 41:6,7

fly 37:20

flyers 46:21 57:10

flyer-we 51:6

FMLA 48:11,15

focus 23:5 34:15

folder 80:5

folders 42:7

folks 66:23

follow 8:23 27:13

food 3:10 22:2

foot 66:3

footage 29:15

Force 21:11

Ford 32:11 33:19 34:21,22

35:12

forgive 31:5

forgot 72:8

form 27:22 74:16

formal 78:8

forthcoming 51:8

fortunate 58:13

forward 2:20 81:15

found 8:12 19:7

Francis 5:15 10:14,17,21 11:1, 9,17,25 12:2,7,10,14,16,21 13:3,5,23 16:17,23 17:2 84:16,19,25 86:20,22 87:5

Franklin 58:24 69:6,9,10,24 70:16,23 71:6,14,16,22 72:7,



20,24

Frazier 34:7

Fred 21:15

Fredia 6:12 57:4 58:14

Free 3:10

Friday 21:4

friend 82:10

front 42:17

full 9:16 36:10 84:11

fully 38:10

fundraiser 23:2

Funds 23:3

funeral 34:4

future 63:7

G

gain 49:6

gained 49:2

game 71:3

games 23:8

garage 42:24 43:5

Gary 80:10

gas 19:24 38:9

gather 27:17,20

gathering 27:19

general 48:13,16 85:25

generated 75:7

gentlemen 7:12

George 34:4,9 36:4 40:9,10

41:1,6,7,11

get all 31:1

giant 67:9

girls 69:16,22

give 2:5,25 7:16 8:3 9:16 27:4 30:2,4 31:4 36:11 45:24 52:23

68:14 69:18 72:15 77:12 78:21

giveaway 59:13,14 63:25

giveaways 63:5

 $\textbf{giving} \ \ 6:3\ 57:8\ 68:9\ 85:18,21,$

23

glad 30:9,21 40:21

goal 73:15 75:11,16

God 3:2,8 30:10,21 32:2,16 33:6 35:24 36:16,22 37:2

Gonzalez 40:8 42:4,5,6,22

43:11,12

good 2:1,7,8 3:22 4:5 17:13,15

24:2 27:13 28:10 30:7,8,10, 11,22,25 33:21 37:13,14,15

42:5 46:11,14,16 56:25 57:2,

24 58:1 71:22 82:11

Gordon 21:9

got- 46:5

government's 24:23

grace 32:16

Grace's 18:23

graduate 47:25

graduations 9:7,8,9

Grand 22:5 81:25

grandson 39:4

granted 74:14

graph 49:4

grateful 36:2

great 46:13 63:23 65:12 66:22,

24 67:3,4,18 68:19

green 32:17 33:7

greeted 67:9

Gregory 42:1

gripe 9:22

Grosse 20:10

group 27:18,24 37:22

groups 27:17,22

grow 27:8

growth 50:25

Guard 51:7

guess 8:5 25:10 38:12 52:4

guests 7:13

gun 21:10,11,18 42:12 44:9, 12,13 63:4,5

guns 31:8,9,16 41:22,23 60:13 61:12

gunshot 19:2,20 20:24 81:10

guy 70:4

guys 6:3,20 7:7,15 9:8 27:11 28:14,16,22 29:22 30:9,21,23

31:1 65:23 68:19

Н

hair 30:19

Halloween 59:13 63:25

hamburgers 72:17

hand 7:17,18,19 14:3 15:19,24

17:5

handguns 60:12

hands 12:20,22,23 13:22,24

17:8

Handyside 5:17

hanky 38:15

happen 35:22 56:6

happened 20:15 42:19 54:7

70:3 79:6

happening 38:14 40:19 41:15,

17 60:19

Happy 58:16

hard 60:1

hardworking 34:1 60:11

Harry 6:21



hate 84:2 85:6

he'll 59:3

hats 79:17

head 19:21 30:11,14 44:14 53:14,15

heading 25:6 43:17,19

headquarters 20:22 50:24 51:4 81:21

health 24:14,17 41:3,4

hear 8:18 33:15 41:2 45:23 54:19,20 65:8

heard 20:16 32:12

hearing 38:10

heart 3:4 33:23

Heights 49:17

held 14:19 57:12 63:11 69:4

helped 62:21

helpful 27:16

helping 55:24 65:19

Henry 5:13

Herman 32:8

Hernandez 4:7 5:9 10:9,11 23:14 54:13,14 55:4,13,19,21 66:18,19 76:14,15,18 77:1,4, 6,9,12 78:4,6,10,22 85:12,14, 24 87:6

hesitate 32:19

hey 71:5

hierarchy 25:12,17

high 31:13 36:12 50:25 70:24, 25 72:1

highest 13:9,16

Highway 19:18

hire 24:25 25:4 38:1

hired 7:14 47:13 50:13 82:12

hires 47:21,24 48:6 49:1,5,20

Hiring 25:2

hit 33:15 37:21

hogging 84:2

hold 7:17 15:12 59:11 79:17

holding 23:1

Holley 4:8,14 11:12,20 16:8 17:1,7,11 24:4,5 36:16 43:20 44:16,25 45:2,6,21 46:4,6 51:23,24 52:4,10,18 53:4,7, 14,20,24 54:15 55:20,23 56:4, 7 64:6,7,10 65:8,11,14,17,23 66:1,4,12 78:24 79:1,7 82:3, 20,22 83:15,20,24 84:1 86:16

Holt 3:19 4:12,20 5:1,21,24 7:1,4,8,10,19 9:17 10:13,20, 24 11:14 16:7 25:20,21 30:8 43:18 51:18 56:21 67:6,7 79:19,23 84:12,23 85:20 87:3, 9

home 9:22 17:21 19:6 20:13, 17,19,20,25 28:19 29:10,13 30:13 61:15 62:12 74:11,13, 14,15,17,18,22 75:10 76:1,2, 3,6,9,10,11,16,21,24

Homes 58:17

homicide 19:8 20:3 44:4,10, 11,15

homicides 17:24 60:5

honest 34:1

honesty 8:24

honor 8:8 9:18,23,24 22:21 36:2,6 56:23 57:17 63:19 71:1

honorable 40:12 57:24 73:5, 23

honored 7:13 71:2

Hood 32:10 37:16 38:16

hope 6:7 8:18,20 32:6 33:8,12 35:16 36:25 37:3 63:15

hoping 32:24 33:3

hospital 18:23 19:2,3,22 20:10 30:13 32:8 41:4,16

hosting 81:24

hot 72:17

hotspot 60:17,21 62:7

hotspots 26:2 45:10,11

hours 9:20 60:17

house 18:9 31:16 36:15,21 37:1 39:5 42:21 43:8

housekeeping 3:10

houses 43:4

HR 5:15 25:3 50:14 76:21,24

Hudson's 44:14

human 35:1 46:10,17 51:19

hundred 62:22 82:11

hundreds 79:4

hurt 35:3

hurting 65:3

- 1

I's 72:2

idea 53:17 79:8,10,11,20,22

identified 60:22

if— 27:14

illegal 28:18,25 29:8,9

imagine 36:15

impact 70:21 71:7

impacted 22:23

impartially 7:25

Impenda 32:4,5,24

important 58:11 84:3

impossibility 44:8

in-person 57:3

inappropriately 77:25

incentive 76:6

Incentives 74:8,18

incident 18:21 19:4

incidents 34:10

includes 23:7,8 78:10

including 20:19 22:7

incoming 80:4

increase 47:4 60:2

increases 60:4

increasing 60:17

indicating 25:10 55:13

individual 19:7 42:7,25 87:1

individual's 42:16

individuals 18:9,11,14,16 20:1 23:24 53:11 61:10,24 62:10,

18,23

industry 38:15

information 18:19 19:6,15 20:7 27:4 30:4 44:13,22 45:8, 14 48:2 52:15 54:2

initial 74:3

Initially 73:19

initiative 71:25

initiatives 23:5 46:19 50:19

injury 17:21

inmates 69:20

inquired 73:10

inside 20:18

inspection 23:18,20

inspections 23:23

inspectors 38:8

Instagram 22:8

instance 14:5 76:7

instances 55:5

instrumental 22:14

integrity 8:24

intention 32:20

06/08/202

intentional 2:17

interacting 66:23

interest 3:4

interfering 29:2

intermediate 48:12,15

interning 50:23 51:4

interpretation 85:18

Interpreters 5:17

interrupt 85:6

intersections 45:15

interview 21:3

interviewed 20:22

interviewing 80:18

introduce 6:6 58:3 80:4

introduction 3:16 5:10 57:25

invasion 28:19

inventory 77:21,24

investigate 18:23 19:18 20:10 44:2 61:23 73:16 75:12

investigated 18:16 54:22

investigation 18:18 19:9,17

74:4 79:5 81:7

investigations 58:11

investigative 77:14 80:14

investigator 5:11,22,23 6:20, 21,22,23,24 8:1 43:23 73:3,5, 6,13,14,24 74:1,2,10,11,17,25 75:1,3,8,15,19,20 80:14 83:5

investigator's 74:20

investigators 6:19 7:14 73:19

74:5 75:5,14 77:23

invitation 2:19

invocation 2:5

involve 32:10

involved 64:13 81:7

irreversible 35:18,24

isolated 35:14

issue 13:18 28:24 29:5,21

37:20 41:5

issued 44:18

issues 25:18 26:4 29:22 34:19

37:18 75:10

is— 11:17 26:25

items 80:3

l'd 9:5

J

jackings 59:21

Jackson 5:15 10:14,17,21 11:1,9,17,25 12:2,7,10,14,16, 21 13:3,5,23 16:17,23 17:2 59:2 84:16,19,25 86:20,22 87:5

Jamaica 35:23

James 17:18 21:14 32:11 33:19 34:22 36:24 40:20

January 49:2,3,4,5,10,11 62:21 73:19 80:12

jazz 63:18 67:12

Jeffrey 44:14

Jennifer 58:24

jeopardized 36:20,21

jeopardy 38:19

Jerome 5:12 6:24 73:3,6 75:19

Jesus 2:14 3:7 4:7 43:14,15 44:7

. ...

Jim 4:8 17:1,7,11 43:20 44:16

job 29:23 51:19 61:24 63:1 65:12 67:18

John 69:11,12

join 23:11

joined 22:10

joint 61:25

joke 9:10 Jones 80:10

Jordan 37:12

Joseph 5:14 6:22

journey 9:1

joy 6:6 38:20,21,25

Joyce 58:22

Jr 2:4

July 8:10 10:1 51:5 63:21 74:4 81:23

jump 58:4 59:15

June 4:10,19,24 18:2,22 19:17 20:9 21:5,9,22 22:4,9,16 51:5 72:8,20 73:6,23 79:14,18 81:20 83:7,11,18

justice 23:6

Justin 5:14 6:24

K

Kaniesha 44:3,23

Katrina 5:16

Kelly 83:5

kids 31:14,15 69:14,18 70:8,9, 10,13 71:8,12,25 72:3

Kiefer 32:8

killed 67:21 70:2

killer 41:25

killing 40:23 70:4

kind 25:24 26:2,24 30:12,18 52:6 55:11 70:6 71:2

King 69:12,13

kingdom 2:24

Kingston 35:23

Kira 6:6

knew 8:14 33:6

L

Labors 81:24

ladies 3:14 7:12 69:23,25

lady 68:4

Lanes 23:2

language 5:16 45:12 53:21

81:2

Lansing 35:10,12

larceny 59:23

large 27:22

larger 37:3,23

lastly 63:7

late 68:20,21

laterals 49:25 50:1

laughter 9:12

Lauren 63:20

law 8:3 14:9 15:2 22:15 43:24

44:1 54:10

laws 7:23

lead 8:8,23 55:9

leader 72:14

leaders 26:1 58:13

leadership 57:17 67:23

leads 54:17 57:20 77:24

learn 57:15

learning 35:19

leave 3:5 30:2 33:10 45:22 48:12,13,16 53:12 65:20 84:2

leaves 48:10

leaving 82:14

led 59:2 63:14

left 10:11 20:24 42:20 47:23

left-hand 50:6

legal 29:1 32:18 38:4

legally 26:17,21

legs 27:8

length 78:11

Leprechaun 44:17

letter 42:25

license 26:16 35:20 81:3

licensed 14:17 15:1 26:21

38:10

licenses 38:12,13

lie 34:10,11

lieutenant 48:21 59:4

life 28:19 64:11 69:20 70:5

lifelong 32:7 33:24

light 8:11 9:2 32:13,17 33:7 38:4,6 45:8,25 46:1 51:7

lights 34:24 37:20 39:7,13,19

41:13 45:10.14 61:5

limited 75:9

limits 26:18

Linda 3:21.22 11:15 13:1

15:23 28:21

lines 76:19

liquor 23:17,19

Lisa 4:3

Lisonya 73:14

list 28:20 54:9

listed 20:23 80:5

listening 9:15,21 29:10

Littlefield 58:16

Livernois 22:18

lives 22:22 38:19

Livonia 23:3 49:17

local 2:15 22:7 27:18 81:24

located 2:13 18:10 20:18 22:18 23:2 38:20 81:20

location 18:25 19:11 21:1



26:20

locations 27:5 38:9 61:6,7 69:8

lock 63:5

locked 31:10,11 69:20,23 70:1

locks 31:12 logged 8:4

long 25:15 53:20 60:13

longer 78:3

looked 15:6

Lord 2:22

Lorenzo 33:20 35:25 36:1,18 37:8 80:12

Lorreen 58:19

lost 22:1 63:20

lot 8:11,14 9:11,19 26:12 29:22 35:9 41:1 66:8,21 67:12 70:8 71:24 77:21

lots 39:6

love 25:23 32:3 38:18 64:22 66:6

loved 22:23 33:1

M

made 8:17,18 18:17 21:2 29:14 30:10,11 43:2 44:15

maintaining 22:14 48:8

major 41:5 45:20 66:7

majority 13:8,9,10,13,14,15 16:2 17:10 34:1 45:15

make 13:13 23:23 24:12 33:24 38:14 45:18 56:4,5 82:9 85:6 86:12

maker 86:24

makes 34:3

making 24:14,16 40:23 53:18 60:24 70:22 75:5 84:21

Malik 25:10

manager 80:17

mandatory 74:7

Manor 58:18

march 41:6 62:21

Marie 6:13

marijuana 40:20,22,24 41:12

Marines 38:16,18

Mark 36:22

Martin 40:8 42:5

Mary 5:12 6:23 21:13

matter 43:23 84:8,9 85:9

Maya 62:16

Maye 44:4,10,23 58:3

Maye's 6:5

mayor 21:13 24:24 35:6 41:4,

24 44:18 50:21,22

mayoral 43:17

Mcfarland 38:17 58:20

Mckenzie 69:12,13

MCOLE's 47:14

MCOLES 47:12

MDOC 61:14

meantime 31:2,3,6

measures 70:12

media 5:18 21:22 22:6,7 27:3

mediator 71:19

medical 34:10 48:12,15 50:13

meet 25:17 64:15,16 69:15

84:8,13 85:2 86:3,5

meeting 2:1 3:11 15:12 25:14 33:14 36:23 56:25 57:3,9,11, 14 63:10 80:24 81:20,22 84:4

86:3 87:14,18

meetings 34:16 57:12 68:20,

21 75:6 80:6

Meiser 6:22

member 14:10 17:20 19:12 21:15 32:10 54:10 68:6

members 14:8 21:5,17 22:10, 11 47:1 50:11 75:8 84:1

memorandum 81:6

memorial 2:4,9 22:19,21 57:8

memory 42:1

men 3:14 8:8 64:13

mental 24:14,17 41:3,4

mention 41:24 60:11 64:23,24

mentioned 25:9 36:7 61:10

Merri-bowl 23:2

Mesner 5:13

message 25:10 67:1

messages 68:12

met 9:4 22:12 57:14

Methodist 2:4,10 57:8

Metro 22:7

Michael 6:4 44:18 57:17,23

58:1

Michelle 37:12

Michigan 7:23 14:18 15:1 23:3 37:9 57:11 61:14 71:19

middle 36:12 71:8,10 72:1

Mile 22:11,13,16 23:3

miles 58:5

military 48:12

million 24:24 44:20

million-dollar 28:16

mind 52:23

minimum 3:13

Minister 33:19,21,22 34:14

ministers 64:14,17,18

minute 9:4 52:1 58:3 69:21

minutes 4:19,23,24 5:6 9:12 41:8

misconduct 34:16,20

misleading 78:16

missed 52:1

misses 56:25

missing 22:20,22 40:16,18

mistakes 8:17

MLCC 23:22

Monday 21:9 73:23

money 40:23

monitor 75:4

monitoring 24:13 75:7

Montford 38:16

month 21:11 46:15,17 47:10 48:21 49:23 50:7,8 63:9,17 70:24 74:8

monthly 48:19 75:4,6

months 42:13 55:5 56:10,13 60:10 79:6

Moore 4:4,5 11:3,6 28:2,4,7 68:2,3,17

morning 42:19

Mosley 5:15 6:22

Mother 36:7

mother's 42:21

motion 12:22 16:16,19,24 83:4,18 84:16,22 85:4 86:9, 17,18,19,23,24 87:1,3,10,11

motivate 39:12,14

Motor 43:16

mourning 33:2

move 4:20 11:12,20 14:15,17 15:18 16:7,13 60:10 84:7 85:22 87:3,12

moved 4:12 5:1 11:14 16:21 42:8 77:19 83:3

movie 59:14 63:16

moving 8:11

MPD 28:13

MPO 25:24

Multiple 42:7

murder 34:5,8

Ν

Nakita 28:17

names 11:13,21 12:13 55:7

56:14

naming 63:19

narcotics 61:19

National 41:8 59:12 63:24

nationality 35:1

necessarily 13:15 24:13

needed 76:12

neighbor 26:14 58:23 59:4

neighborhood 19:23 21:23 38:17 39:15 57:18 69:9

neighborhoods 27:16 39:16 40:22 66:24

neighboring 62:1

neighbors 43:3

Neil 2:4

nervous 9:11

net 49:2,6

Network 41:8

newly 7:14

news 21:20 22:8 33:15

Nicole 5:13 6:22

night 9:20 38:17 59:12,14 63:17,24 68:20,21

Noble 69:12,13

Nobody's 76:10

nominate 10:12 11:3

nominated 11:15 14:11 16:8

nomination 10:8,15 11:10,21

12:17

nominations 11:19 12:5,8,11, 20,24,25 16:5,10,11,12,15,16,

20 17:3,5

non- 48:3

non-fatal 17:25 60:4

north 60:23

Northwestern 70:24

nos 83:17

note 60:5

notice 14:8

noticed 44:20

not— 15:7

November 81:8,12

NPO 25:22 58:3 69:6

NPOS 26:4 59:7 62:25 63:1

64:1 66:6 68:20

number 13:9,16 15:3 30:2 38:2 44:2 57:18 59:9 64:18 68:8 73:8 75:9

numbers 43:3 46:25 48:5

nurses 41:15

nursing 41:18

0

oath 7:16

Obama 32:11

objection 73:22

obligation 22:13

observed 18:8 19:20

occasionally 66:5

occur 45:16

occurred 19:5 20:14 21:4 22:4

occurring 40:18

OCI 8:9 28:23 29:14 45:3 73:24

OCI's 79:22

OCIS 73:12

October 64:1

off-road 26:18

offenders 61:8,13

offenses 62:11

offer 67:24 72:17

offering 82:6

office 6:14 7:16 8:1 20:5 28:22 29:4 40:15 45:23 53:10,16 61:2 73:5 74:1 75:20 79:22

officer 17:22 34:16,19 42:9 54:16 59:5 60:17 63:20 67:20 69:9,24 70:16,23 71:6,14,16, 17,22 72:4,7,20,24 81:7

officers 18:2,6,7,10,12,13,22, 25 19:4,19,23 20:9,11,25 21:7,23,24 22:1 24:9 25:1 29:20 34:1,11 38:1 40:14 41:21 42:15 47:22 48:20,23 49:3 54:7 56:10 57:16,18,21 58:8,23 59:7,10 60:12 61:2,7, 12 62:5 63:7 65:2

officially 34:9

officials 6:10

offline 15:8,10

oil 43:19,20

OMA 14:7

on-duty 17:21

one's 42:13

ongoing 25:2

open 3:3 9:9 16:4,5 18:17 19:14 23:7 64:4 80:8

openings 82:8

operating 73:18

06/08/20 operation 62:3

operations 17:17 58:10 61:2, 3,4 62:6

opinion 44:14

opportunities 66:10

opportunity 78:20

opposed 4:17 5:6 12:24 83:14 87:10

Oral 28:8

order 2:2 27:20

orders 62:20,22

organization 37:17

organize 64:17

outlets 22:7

outpouring 67:21

outstanding 58:2,13 59:2 61:24 63:1,23 80:11,12,13

81:6

overdue 74:21 77:2

oversee 63:5

oversight 53:2 55:25 56:1,2

overwhelming 67:22

overworked 24:13

owned 26:17,21

Ρ

packet 46:20,23 48:25 53:11

pages 21:22 22:6

Pandemic 57:4

panky 38:15

paper 30:2,4 33:15 35:7

paralegal 14:19 15:4

pardon 67:20 85:5

parents 20:12,21 22:1 31:7,

20,23

Park 21:10

parking 67:12

PARLIAMENTARIAN 10:14, 17,21 11:1,9,17,25 12:2,7,10, 14,16,21 13:3,5,23 16:17,23 17:2 84:16,19,25 86:20,22

Parliamentary 5:15

parolees 61:16

87:5

part 2:14 7:11 13:20 17:23 50:9 67:23 78:2

participate 57:13

parties 27:9

partnered 59:9

partnering 72:14

pass 13:15 46:21

passed 13:10 18:12 47:15,18

passing 47:15,18

past 18:10 23:18 30:23 74:21

pastor 2:4 33:20 35:25 36:1,3, 4 37:3 41:5

pastors 64:18

patience 56:8 75:18

Patillo 5:16 46:10,11,13,16 47:8,24 48:18 49:9 50:3,18 51:19,22 52:3,8 53:9,19,23 54:2,9,21

patrol 25:25 60:17

patrols 65:23 66:6

Paulette 58:24

pay 52:12,13 53:12,16,17 54:16,17 55:1,3,8,14,16

peace 61:3 69:2

pending 18:18 51:10 53:13

people 8:6,11 9:4,11 13:8 14:10 25:5 27:1,2,20 28:23 29:24 33:10,11,21 34:2 35:9, 13,19 36:8,9 37:5,17 39:6,8,9, 13,18,19,20,21 40:3,5 41:14 45:10 57:20 67:21 76:1,3,9



people's 40:24 percentage 55:15 **Perfect** 77:1 78:22 perfectly 33:25 perform 7:25 performs 9:16 period 29:1 47:12 permanent 47:11 permission 7:2 57:9 86:25 perpetrators 61:19 person 10:22 18:24 19:19,24 23:7,9 29:7 38:2 41:1 54:23, 25 57:20 68:23 72:24 86:12 person's 54:22 personal 62:19,22 personnel 46:19 47:13 48:1, 24 49:22 80:8,9,16,19 persons 22:20,22 phenomenal 25:23 67:12 43:10 67:9 **phones** 29:16 **photos** 21:21 phrases 2:19

phone 3:14 29:11,12,15 34:7 physical 24:18 44:8 47:17 physicians 41:18 Pickens 58:16

picture 42:16 pictures 29:18 **piece** 30:2 pillaging 36:15

pin 23:9

Pinnell 58:14 68:7

pit 41:20,22 Pitchell 40:9 pizza 23:8 **PL** 15:4

place 3:6 22:23 31:16 57:10

plain 18:7 61:2

plan 73:8,12,15 74:7 78:7

planning 78:15

plate 81:3

platform 27:3

play 72:1 77:14

players 36:12

playing 31:5 71:3

pleased 73:11

pleasure 38:25

plenty 43:3

Plymouth 41:3 49:18 72:9,21

PM 18:2,22 20:9 22:12,17,19, 20,21 38:17 72:12,21 81:20

podium 6:20

point 13:6 33:1 54:25 86:10

Pointe 20:10

police 3:1 8:2,7 10:5 13:7 17:21 20:21 21:6,8,23 23:4,12 24:25 29:20 31:11 34:1,9,10, 11,16,19 35:6 38:12 40:13 42:15 43:2,7,17 47:2,3 48:3,5, 20,23 57:3,5,18 58:23 59:4,13 61:9 63:7 68:4 69:9 70:25 72:4 73:9

policies 81:15

policing 23:6

policy 76:22 80:24 81:10

Pontiac 36:9

pop 23:8

pop-up 27:8

population 58:6

porch 42:17,20

Ports 63:20

position 7:5 80:8,14

positive 21:4 59:16 60:5 71:9

post 66:8

Potential 81:5

power 29:15,16,20 39:9

Powerpoint 46:21

praise 68:9

pray 3:4,7

prayer 2:19 37:1 72:18

prayers 82:16

pre-background 50:2

preachers 64:14,18

precinct 6:3,13 7:13 17:22 21:23,24 22:6,11,17 26:7 28:5 39:1,6 40:13 42:6,9 44:11 45:5,19 50:24 56:24 57:4,5,6, 23 58:4,7,9,12 59:7,22,24 60:12,14 61:20 62:3,6,13,17 63:10,12,18 64:12,13,19 65:1 67:4,11,18,19 68:6,8,18 69:11 72:5 81:23

precincts 22:2 27:18 62:1,4 64:20

precious 2:22

prepared 20:3 46:2

preparing 81:9,13

prerogative 52:24 53:1

presence 60:25 64:4

present 3:23,24 4:8 10:18,22 49:2 57:22 73:11

presentation 6:3,8 46:9,22 51:11

presentations 63:4

presented 81:3

presenting 46:17

president 6:13 21:13,14 28:5 56:23 57:5



Press 21:11 Pressley 5:8 10:12,18 12:6,25 15:18,19 16:1,3 43:21 44:16

pretty 30:16 70:1 **preventing** 29:1

previous 60:8

previously 83:3

priest 36:6,17,19

primary 34:15

Prime 62:2

principal 71:4

principals 71:6

prints 44:22

prior 20:16

prize 23:10

prizes 36:11

Pro 21:14

probationers 61:16

problem 15:11 39:17,18 41:19

problematic 61:6

problems 34:24 39:10,11

69:15

procedures 73:18

proceed 33:5

proceeds 44:21

process 23:21 25:1,3 55:2,6

76:20 77:14

processed 80:22

processing 47:8 50:14

productive 76:18

productivity 75:10

program 25:23 63:6 69:16

programs 23:5 71:24

programs' 23:6

progress 8:15 56:12,15 75:5

81:7,11

progressive 45:25

project 71:21 73:22

promised 56:11

promoted 56:10

promotional 59:3

pronounced 19:8,22

proper 76:6

proposal 76:13

proposed 81:2,5

props 68:9

Prosecutor's 20:4

protect 35:4

protection 62:20,22

protects 35:1

proud 62:15

provide 17:18 52:15 72:13

80:15,19 84:10

providing 57:10

psychosis 40:25 41:2

public 14:7,8 34:13 39:23,25 50:23 51:1 56:2,12 81:21

publicly 68:11

pulled 26:13

Puritan 32:17

pushing 35:7,8

put 3:15 8:20 9:5 31:13 38:1,

18 44:13 55:21 60:21

puts 69:6

putting 60:20 62:19

Q

quality 75:11,15

Quantez 10:12 12:6,25 15:19

16:1,2 43:21 44:16

quarter 62:21

question 24:20 28:16 52:9

66:17 77:1,16

questions 23:14 24:2,6 25:21

51:10,16 56:20 64:5 76:20

78:23

quick 66:20 76:19,20

quickly 24:22 77:19

quiet 10:3

Quinn 5:19

R

rabbit 42:24

race 37:24

racing 39:19

radio 25:25 36:5

raise 14:3 15:19,24 17:5,7

raised 23:3

rampant 32:13

ran 8:25

ranks 58:9

Rashard 80:11

rate 47:15,16,18,19

raw 46:24

reach 27:3 31:14 71:8

reaching 41:24

reacted 67:19,20

reactive 68:23

read 33:14

readers 81:4

readily 73:15 75:12

reading 25:16

ready 7:15 27:11 84:2

real 32:9

reason 52:1,19



recall 34:5 67:11

receipt 84:9

receive 3:5 73:24 78:8

received 25:9 43:1 50:7,8,10

51:20

Receiving 19:22

Recently 73:9

reckless 33:12,16

recommendation 14:9 80:15, 16,19 83:4 84:10

recommended 44:1

reconcile 53:25

record 5:7 14:16 26:12 29:17 34:7 43:25 56:2

recording 8:15 34:8

recovering 17:21

recruited 73:21

recruiting 25:6 46:19 47:6 50:18 51:9 72:2

red 32:13 34:24 37:20 38:3,6 39:7,13,19 41:13 45:7,10 61:5

red- 45:25

reduce 75:10

reduction 59:19,21,23 60:6

refer 43:23

referred 84:9

reflect 43:25

regard 33:12 45:2 67:10

regular 39:25 61:15 63:2

74:20 75:5,16

reinstated 21:5,7 47:22 50:5

reinstatement 50:10

reinstatements 50:4

related 18:4 61:20

relates 17:22 39:4 45:14 68:23

76:24

Relation 6:12

relations 56:24 57:6 58:11

63:10

relationships 22:15 64:11

release 76:25

released 34:9,12 75:3

relieve 42:23

remain 75:11

remains 18:17 19:14 42:20

remarks 2:6 14:15

remember 22:23 67:18 71:10

removed 42:18 60:12 79:22

rental 23:8

repeat 7:16

report 6:18 7:11 17:12,19 23:11 25:9 42:7 43:3 46:17 51:25 52:2 55:11 56:12,15 60:18 64:7 67:8 73:2 78:8,21 79:14,18,25 81:17

report's 46:18

reporter 5:18

reports 29:14 43:2 45:7 61:9, 10 62:14 66:20 75:4,7 84:6

represent 29:4,23

representative 6:14 64:4

representing 4:5 28:23 32:9

represents 22:13

request 40:16

requested 18:13

requesting 18:19

requests 50:8,11

require 10:18,22,23 13:7

required 11:10 13:15 74:17,22

requirement 74:6

requires 14:7 57:12

rescheduled 47:19

reschedules 47:16

Research 32:10 37:16 38:16

reservations 56:11

residence 44:19

residency 48:2

residential 66:8

residents 43:15 58:6

resolution 63:4 69:4,14 70:11,

16

resolutions 69:10

resolve 73:21

resolved 75:17

Resource 46:10 51:19

resources 27:23 46:17 60:20

77:20

respect 32:6 67:25

respects 32:7

respond 40:16 68:13

responded 20:25

responsibility 78:20

responsible 86:3

responsiveness 68:11,14

rest 30:18 52:23

restore 61:3

restricted 48:11,13,16

restrooms 3:13

return 62:7

Reverend 2:3,7,9,22 3:9 4:8 6:24 17:1,7 36:16 43:20 57:7

73:6 75:19

reverse 35:22

review 20:5,7 73:15 75:12

76:5,13

reviewed 19:25 81:1

revision 80:23

reward 76:9

rewards 27:4

Ricardo 4:4,5

Richardson 51:3

ride 26:3,6,8 36:10

riding 26:23 27:2 35:2

right-hand 50:9 righteousness 2:24

rights 28:25 ring 35:16

River 22:5

Road 23:3 38:21

robberies 59:18,20

robbery 28:20

Rochester 36:10

roll 24:16 roof 41:21

room 18:25 67:22

roughly 58:5

Rue 43:16

ruffle 8:14

run 18:4 38:6

rundown 50:20

running 20:17 31:17 32:13 34:24 38:3 39:7,13,19 40:21 41:13 45:8,10,14 46:1 62:3

rushed 30:13

S

Sacred 33:23

sad 22:5

safety 51:1 63:5 81:21

Saginaw 36:10

salary 82:11

sales 43:21

salesman 43:20

Sandy 58:16

Sanford 83:5

satisfied 51:25

Saturday 18:2 22:4 23:1 30:23 36:8 37:5

Saxby 13:19 14:4,16,22,25 15:5 85:5,11

say— 15:5

scared 41:22

scene 18:6,13 19:8,20,23,25

20:12

schedule 74:24

scheduled 47:15,18

Schinman 6:23

scholarship 36:9

scholarships 36:10

school 22:12 31:21,22 36:12 59:13 70:14,24,25 71:9,23 82:11

schools 51:1 63:3 69:11 71:11 72:1.2

Sciences 82:6

Scott 2:4,9 57:8

scout 60:16,21,24

scrutinize 23:17

search 61:18,20

searching 62:10

season 44:10

seat 8:12 9:14

seats 10:1

seconded 11:2 84:17,20

seconds 41:10,11

Secretary 77:22 80:1,3 81:17

secure 57:10

seek 2:23

seeking 52:15 61:18

select 69:18 73:24

selected 80:15

selling 23:23

send 51:6 68:5,12

sending 45:16,17 61:12

senior 36:3 37:3 43:22 59:14 63:16 73:6 75:19

seniors 72:3

sense 25:16 53:18 56:4

sentence 70:5

separated 48:9 54:10

separation 48:19 54:6

separations 49:1,5,7,10,11,14

September 30:12 63:13

sergeant 5:19 48:20 51:2 59:2

serve 10:19,23 **serves** 86:13

service 2:15,17 18:3,24 19:19 20:11 22:19,21 39:23,25 40:11 57:19 64:25 72:13 73:20

services 5:18 71:18

serving 36:6

session 4:24

set 37:10 40:7 51:14

seven-year-old 39:4

seventh 17:22 71:2

Sewell 33:20 36:1

Shabazz 25:10

share 22:8

shared 21:21 22:6

sharing 81:4

Sharon 58:14 68:7

Shaw 77:22 80:3

Sheffield 21:14



shifts 65:2

Shimmon 5:13

ship 34:15

shoe 23:8

shoot 44:23

shooting 18:22 20:14,20 21:1, 4 31:17 61:22 81:7

shootings 17:25 60:4

shop 51:8 78:17,18 79:1,3,5

shortly 62:24

shot 19:13,19 20:11,17 31:9 42:11,12 43:5

shots 18:4,11 20:16

Shotspotter 18:4

shoulder 20:25

show 5:7 12:20,22,23 13:22, 23 26:4 28:21 43:7

showed 20:1

shows 47:17,20

Shutting 27:9

sick 48:13,17

side 21:4 32:23 45:17 50:6

54:1 62:4

sign 5:16 26:8 72:3 74:3

significant 18:1

signs 75:2

silent 3:15

Simmons 5:12 6:23

simple 85:3

Sims 6:2 17:13,16 18:6,21 19:14 20:6,23 21:16 22:9 23:1,22 24:11 25:2 26:6,16 27:1,12,15 45:13 46:2,5 52:8 53:9 55:12,17 56:3,5,16

Sinai 18:23

Sincerely 75:18

single 61:22 65:1

sir 11:5,25 12:7 17:3 43:9 53:3,19,23 56:7 64:9,23 65:10,13,16 66:14 75:21 77:3

82:18 85:10

site 76:12

sitting 6:1 9:13,14,25 10:2 17:17 40:3 80:2

situation 34:3,11 35:14,17

46:1 76:2

situations 9:5 69:23

Sixth 21:23 22:2,6 68:18

sleepy 67:9

slice 23:8

slide 46:24 47:5,13,20 48:1,7, 10,18 49:6,13,19 50:3,6,9,18, 19

slides 46:22 48:24

Sloan 5:22,23 73:14

slowing 26:25 32:21

small 75:9

smile 71:7

smiling 71:5

Smith 28:13 30:6,7,9,17 31:12,20,24,25 32:2 36:7

snacking 3:13

snake 43:19,20

soak 31:3

social 21:22 22:6 23:6 27:3

solemnly 7:21

solicit 81:9

solicited 81:13

someone's 37:2

sooner 75:18 78:7

SOP 80:22

sort 55:9

sound 26:11

Sounds 71:22

south 60:23

space 44:22

speak 7:2 18:20 19:16 28:17 29:3 34:23 35:5 69:7 75:25 79:13

speaker 44:24

speakers 28:11 33:18 37:10

40:7

speaking 21:12 63:7

special 58:10 61:1 62:5

specialists 73:20

specialized 62:1

speed 8:11

speeding 40:19 41:13 61:5

spirit 32:19 33:4 64:8

spoke 19:10,24 20:12 21:10,

16 28:14 63:16

sprayed 28:16

Squad 21:24

square 58:5

Sr 6:25

St 5:14 6:24

stab 19:2

stable 20:23

staff 5:10 8:9 19:4 25:12 41:18 51:3 55:18 81:1,9,12 84:10,15

85:3,16

staffing 46:19,24

stakeholders 59:10

stalling 84:14

stand 32:23 33:8 58:24

standard 73:17

standards 75:11

standing 18:9,15 49:21

Stansbury 37:8

start 27:20 35:20 39:22

started 2:11 25:1 36:5 49:24 50:22 54:15 69:15 71:24,25 77:22

starting 27:17,22 37:5

starts 36:13

state 6:13 7:17,20 14:18 15:1, 15 41:2 57:11 71:19 72:11

stated 20:12,14 42:1 48:19 49:10,23 86:23

statement 34:9 54:18

States 7:22,23

stating 20:16 43:1

station 19:24 31:11 36:5 43:2

stations 38:9

status 24:23 50:9 53:12 73:10 79:10

stay 67:13

staying 37:2 60:24

step 22:18

steps 70:13

Sterling 49:17

stiffs 44:13

Stinson 22:24

stitches 30:14

stop 21:19 35:18 51:8

stopped 38:3

Stoppers 18:20 19:16 20:8

stores 23:19 38:9

story 22:5,8 70:3

stranger 63:4

strategies 60:15

strategy 61:25

street 27:9 81:22

streets 60:13 66:7

structure 47:4

students 50:23,25 71:1,3

subcategories 78:13

submissions 50:7

submit 62:21

submitted 4:1 20:4

successes 59:18

successful 67:13

successfully 74:9

suffering 19:2,20

suicide 44:3,9,13,15

summer 60:10 63:12 66:9

67:11

Sunday 18:22 36:21

supervising 73:13,14 74:1

75:14 77:23 80:13

supervisor 74:2,6,10

supervisors 23:20 74:25 75:4,

6

supplement 61:25

supply 59:14

support 4:21 5:2 7:21 9:16 38:21 40:15,17 59:11 64:18 65:4 67:21 83:9 84:7

supportive 67:5

surprise 30:25

suspect 20:2

suspected 19:24

suspend 54:25

suspended 53:16,17 54:16

55:14

suspension 52:12,13 54:17

55:3

suspensions 48:21 51:25

52:2,6,20,25 55:8

swear 7:21 26:14

swearing 82:19

sworn 6:19 7:15 47:1,21,22 48:2,4,6,8,9,11 49:7,19

system 81:11

Т

t-boned 32:22

tab 73:8

table 28:17

takes 9:2 29:24 33:13

taking 42:16 66:12

talent 50:25

talk 30:20 36:23 59:15 62:25

69:14,20,22 70:6

talked 36:25 43:9 69:25

talking 10:2 15:16 31:9 42:11 60:14 63:8 65:17 66:1 76:5

talks 39:24 48:7.18

tap 23:9

task 21:11 73:20

Tate 21:14 40:20

teacher 82:7

teachers 70:8 82:5

teaching 63:6

team 5:17 6:6 24:16 45:18 58:3 59:5 61:12,21 67:3 71:1

75:8

technology 45:9

teeth 31:3,4

Telegraph 22:5

Telework 74:16

Tem 21:14

temporary 47:11 73:19

Tennessee 20:14,25

tentative 80:24

term 68:4

terms 23:18 45:6,7,24 53:25 76:6,11

terrible 35:14

test 47:14 59:3

testing 47:14,17

text 25:9,15 68:12

texts 42:14

thankful 68:17,18

that'll 72:20

Theo 37:11,16 58:20

Theresa 5:12

There're 28:10

thing 9:7 25:8 26:10,11,15,25 27:1,8 31:4 33:24 35:15,17,21 64:23 65:20 72:7 82:14 86:1

things 2:24 8:13,22 39:2,3 61:6 64:11 66:25 67:10 70:6, 14 72:5 77:17

thinking 8:14

this— 15:14

thought 8:13,15 9:2 42:23 83:24

thousand 82:12

thousands 33:11

throw 44:4

throwing 84:6

Thursday 63:17 81:23

Thursdays 82:17

ticket 61:4

tickets 70:9,10,13

time 9:11 16:11 18:1 20:20 21:2 24:15 28:17 29:2,6 30:4, 25 31:25 33:5,16 35:5 36:16, 18,19 41:2,22 43:8 47:8 49:12,13 50:15 56:25 68:5 71:7 75:3 77:21 80:7 82:9 84:3,6

timeline 56:14

times 41:1

tips 63:5

tired 31:8

tiredness 53:21

tirelessly 61:22

Tobe 28:13

today 2:16 3:1 6:19 25:13 34:3

36:2 62:2 66:13 73:11

Todd 21:13

Toia 5:17

toiletries 22:2

told 32:19 33:5 35:2 40:23

68:5 70:3 79:14

tomorrow 22:19 25:11,16

36:23 38:16,20 62:2

tomorrow's 71:23

tonight 6:2 17:18

tools 77:14

top 30:15 34:12

topic 6:17

total 17:23 47:7,21,24 48:9,23,

24 49:9

touch 67:14

touching 22:5

tournament 23:9

tow 26:20 61:4

towing 38:15 80:7

to- 86:19

tracking 54:6,8

traffic 34:24 37:22,25 38:1

45:19,20 58:10 61:7 62:11

tragic 22:3

Training 80:8,9,16,20

translate 67:1

transparency 8:24

transported 19:21 20:21

treat 21:25

treatment 19:22

trending 60:9

trends 59:17 60:19

truck 26:14

Trust 9:4

Tuesday 63:9,15 82:14

turn 7:7 9:2

TV 27:4

Twitter 66:9

Tyler 58:25

type 23:20 65:6 70:21 76:13

Tyrone 6:14

U

Uber 70:2

UC 18:7

ultimately 54:17,23 55:15

un 52:16

unable 57:13

underage 23:24

underneath 31:14

understand 13:14 29:19 53:22

77:18 84:12

understanding 3:6 10:25

undo 8:21

undone 8:18

unfinished 82:23,24 83:25

unit 20:22 38:12,13 44:4 62:17

united 2:4,10 7:22,23 57:8

59:10

units 27:15 62:1

University 36:10

unmarked 18:8

unreasonable 52:17

unsure 20:15 untimely 86:10 untrue 14:23,25 upcoming 63:8 updated 81:10,13 **UPS** 28:20 **upset** 31:17 **uptick** 49:16

٧

vacancies 47:1,2,5

Valdi 5:14

Urban 2:11

validate 75:15

Vasquez 58:25

vast 33:25

VC 9:17 25:20 51:17 67:6

vehicle 18:8 26:18,19 38:5,7

Vernor 19:18 22:12

versus 70:25

very— 76:16

vesicated 42:23

vetted 15:1 76:21

Vice- 30:18

vice-chair 3:20 9:18,19 10:7 16:4,5,6,8,10,11,12,14,20 17:7

Vice-chairperson 3:19

victim 19:1,3,13,20,21 20:12, 20,23 44:3 62:16

victims 19:10,12 62:18

video 5:18 19:25

videos 21:21

violate 28:25

violence 21:11,18,19 42:12

62:18

violent 17:23 61:11

visible 66:11

vision 2:15

voice 8:19

volunteer 71:18

vote 12:8,11,16,19,22 13:8,9, 10,14,17,25 14:1,3,5,9,10

15:18 17:6

votes 13:9,10,11,12,15 15:21

16:2 29:24

voting 12:5,13 13:17 15:25

16:4 85:8

W

wait 3:11

waiver 26:8

wake 67:9

walk 22:11,12,16 40:12 43:4

65:23

walked 36:25 41:20

walking 65:24 71:4

walks 65:6

walls 43:8

wanted 61:11 62:10 65:20

67:1 80:4

Warfeild 80:14

Warfield 5:12 6:25 73:3,4,6 74:2,20 75:14,19 76:23 77:3,

5,8,11,16 78:9,14 79:3,9,16,

21,24

warrant 20:4,6

warrants 61:18,20 62:10

Washington 41:6

watched 9:8

watching 9:15

Wayne 20:4

WC3 25:11

wear 30:17

Weathers 58:24

Wednesday 22:9,11,13,16

week 8:19 26:5 28:21 29:6 30:10 45:22 59:13 63:9,11

74:12 75:9 80:18

weekend 27:10 32:11

weekly 61:3,17 74:16 75:6

weeks 26:15 28:15 50:21

69:24 82:15

welcomed 2:13

wellbeing 24:10,18

west 19:18 32:17 62:4 81:24

Western 17:17

we're 10:6 28:6

We've 35:4

wheel 9:3

White 6:2 17:18 21:5,10,16

22:10 36:24 40:13 41:20

wig 30:17

William 6:12 37:12 58:21

Williams 28:12.14 29:12

Willie 3:24 4:1 80:25

willingness 10:19,23

Wilson 28:18

winding 8:10

window 77:13 78:1

wine 23:19

winner 23:10

wipe 42:1,2

withdraw 86:16,25 87:1

withdrawn 47:9 86:19 87:4,11

withdrew 47:19 50:16

witnesses 19:10,11 21:3

women 8:8 25:13 64:13 69:16 wonderful 30:22 40:14 64:24

Woodward 22:21

word 2:23 3:5 82:13

words 14:7 74:21

work 21:18 29:24 41:8,17 57:16 61:22 66:22,25 71:20 74:11,13,16,18,19,22,23 75:9, 16,25 76:2,4,8,9,10,16,21,24 85:2,3

workday 74:14

workdays 74:15

workers 73:20

working 51:9 56:17,18 58:9 67:10 74:17 76:6,9,10,12

works 10:3

worry 39:16 40:23

worse 32:15

worst 69:18

worth 44:18

would've 32:22

wound 19:2,21 20:24 44:10

wounds 19:2

Wow 17:11 23:13 33:17 42:3

wrap 37:4

write 70:10,13

writing 55:21

written 47:14 70:9

wrong 39:2

Wyoming 72:10,21

Υ

year 8:9,10,12 17:24 18:1 34:4 42:10 47:6 49:12,13,15,19 50:5 56:13 59:12,19,20,21,22, 23,24 60:3,11,14 63:20,21 71:23

years 2:11 15:16 42:9 51:21 54:6 69:25 70:2

yesterday 20:9 22:9 36:14,20, 25 41:20 65:25 71:19

yield 74:8

Yolanda 22:24

young 35:19 36:7,9 37:5 41:14 50:25 68:4 69:12,23,25

youth 23:5 50:25 59:11 63:6

you've 31:5

Ypsilanti 69:17

Ζ

Zip 81:25

zoning 40:22

Zoom 8:5,6 57:13